Published for SISSA by 🖄 Springer

RECEIVED: June 25, 2020 ACCEPTED: September 24, 2020 PUBLISHED: October 27, 2020

# Model-independent constraints with extended dark matter EFT

Tommi Alanne,<sup>a</sup> Giorgio Arcadi,<sup>b,c</sup> Florian Goertz,<sup>a</sup> Valentin Tenorth<sup>a</sup> and Stefan Vogl<sup>d</sup>
<sup>a</sup> Max-Planck-Institut für Kernphysik, Saupfercheckweg 1, 69117 Heidelberg, Germany
<sup>b</sup> Dipartimento di Matematica e Fisica, Università di Roma 3, Via della Vasca Navale 84, 00146, Roma, Italy
<sup>c</sup> INFN — Sezione Roma Tre
<sup>d</sup> Max-Planck-Institut für Physik.

Föhringer Ring 6, 80805 München, Germany E-mail: tommi.alanne@mpi-hd.mpg.de, giorgio.arcadi@uniroma3.it, fgoertz@mpi-hd.mpg.de, valentin.tenorth@mpi-hd.mpg.de, stefan.vogl@mpp.mpg.de

ABSTRACT: We systematically explore the phenomenology of the recently proposed extended dark matter effective field theory (eDMEFT), which allows for a consistent effective description of DM scenarios across different energy scales. The framework remains applicable at collider energies and is capable of reproducing the correct relic abundance by including a dynamical mediator particle to the dark sector, while maintaining correlations dictated by gauge invariance in a 'model-independent' way. Taking into account present and future constraints from direct- and indirect-detection experiments, from collider searches for missing energy and for scalar resonances in vector-boson, di-jet, and Higgs-pair final states, as well as from the relic abundance as measured by Planck, we determine viable regions in the parameter space, both for scalar and pseudoscalar mediator. In particular, we point out regions where cancellations in the direct-detection cross section appear leading to allowed islands for scalar mediators that could be missed in a naive simplified-model approach, but are present in the full D = 5 effective theory, as well as a general opening of the parameter space due to consistently considering all operators at a given mass dimension. Thus, canonical WIMP-like scenarios can survive even the next generation of direct-detection experiments in different mass regimes, while potentially becoming testable at the high-luminosity LHC.

KEYWORDS: Beyond Standard Model, Cosmology of Theories beyond the SM

ARXIV EPRINT: 2006.07174



# Contents

1	Introduction			1
<b>2</b>	eDMEFT for a scalar mediator			2
	2.1	DM phenomenology		4
		2.1.1	Relic density	5
		2.1.2	Direct detection	7
		2.1.3	Indirect detection	8
	2.2 Collider signals		9	
	2.3	2.3 Combined results		11
		2.3.1	Four basic portals in isolation	12
		2.3.2	Completing simplified models with EFT	15
		2.3.3	Scanning the parameter space	19
3	Pseudoscalar mediator			25
	3.1	.1 DM phenomenology		26
		3.1.1	Relic density	26
		3.1.2	Direct detection	27
		3.1.3	Indirect detection	28
	3.2	2 Collider signals		28
	3.3	Combined results		29
		3.3.1	Basic portals in isolation	29
		3.3.2	Combining portals	31
		3.3.3	Scanning the parameter space	33
4 Conclusions			34	

# 1 Introduction

Unveiling the nature of dark matter (DM) is one of the most important tasks in fundamental physics. To make progress here it is essential to combine all available information coming from experiments that operate at largely different energy scales in a consistent framework with as little theory bias as possible. The extended dark matter effective field theory (eDMEFT) [1] offers a setup for the joint interpretation of DM direct detection, indirect detection and various collider searches while overcoming the drawbacks of other 'model-independent' approaches to DM phenomenology, such as conventional DM effective field theory (EFT) [2–6] or simplified DM models [7–13]. It keeps both the DM particle and the mediator between the dark sector and the Standard Model (SM) as propagating degrees of freedom and thus remains valid at colliders, where DM EFT becomes problematic. Moreover, it is flexible enough to reproduce the correct DM abundance with a cutoff safely above the electroweak scale. In addition, in contrast to naive simplified models, it is a proper (order-by-order) renormalizable field theory, where higher-dimensional operators allow to incorporate effects from additional new physics (NP), and gauge invariance (including induced correlations) stays intact, while the stringent (model-dependent) connections between different observables that arise in second generation simplified models such as 2HDM+(pseudo)scalar constructions [14–16] or realistic Z' models [17, 18] can be lifted. In fact, it is conceivable that the new sector is rather rich, while both the DM field and the mediator are significantly lighter than the remaining NP states, which justifies to capture effects of the latter via higher-dimensional operators in the eDMEFT. Interestingly, for fermionic dark matter and a scalar or pseudoscalar mediator, the leading corrections appear at D = 5. Compared to the Standard-Model EFT, where all contributions except the Weinberg operator for neutrino mass arise at  $D \ge 6$  [19–22], this leads to a drastically reduced number of free coefficients.

In this work, we comprehensively explore the phenomenology of the eDMEFT framework, considering first the predicted relic abundance and present and future constraints from direct- and indirect-detection experiments. These are then confronted with bounds from collider searches, where we take into account monojet searches for missing energy, but also resonances searches, which are directly sensitive to the mediator particle, including vector-boson, di-jet, and di-Higgs final states. We in turn determine viable areas in the parameter space, both for scalar and pseudoscalar mediator, and identify regions where cancellations in the direct-detection cross section appear. These can lead to allowed spaces for scalar mediators that could be missed in a simplified-model approach but are present in the eDMEFT and could result in LHC discoveries.

This article is organized as follows. In section 2, we first briefly review the eDMEFT for scalar mediator and then survey, in section 2.1, its DM phenomenology, including the relic abundance and direct-detection signatures, where we provide expressions for the relevant cross sections. In section 2.2 we turn to collider observables and give already exclusions for the final states listed above. Consequently, in an increasing level of complexity we systematically explore, in section 2.3, the parameter space of the eDMEFT taking into account all relevant constraints discussed so far. Here we start with simple, portal-like combinations of operators present within the framework and end with scans approaching the full eDMEFT. We repeat our analysis for a pseudoscalar mediator in section 3 before presenting our conclusions in section 4.

# 2 eDMEFT for a scalar mediator

The EFT for the case of a (Dirac) fermionic DM state,  $\chi$ , and a scalar mediator, S, is described, at  $D \leq 5$ , by the Lagrangian [1]

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{L}_{\text{eff}}^{S\chi} &= \mathcal{L}_{\text{SM}} + \frac{1}{2} \partial_{\mu} S \partial^{\mu} S - \frac{1}{2} \mu_{S}^{2} S^{2} + \bar{\chi} i \partial \!\!\!/ \chi - m_{\chi} \bar{\chi} \chi \\ &+ \lambda_{S1}^{\prime} v^{3} S - \frac{\lambda_{S}^{\prime}}{2\sqrt{2}} v S^{3} - \frac{\lambda_{S}}{4} S^{4} - \lambda_{HS}^{\prime} v |H|^{2} S - \lambda_{HS} |H|^{2} S^{2} \end{aligned}$$

$$- y_{S} S_{\bar{\chi}_{L}\chi_{R}} - \frac{y_{S}^{(2)} S^{2} + y_{H}^{(2)} |H|^{2}}{\Lambda} \bar{\chi}_{L}\chi_{R} + \text{h.c.}$$
(2.1)  
$$- \frac{S}{\Lambda} \left[ c_{\lambda S} S^{4} + c_{HS} |H|^{2} S^{2} + c_{\lambda H} |H|^{4} \right]$$
  
$$- \frac{S}{\Lambda} \left[ (y_{d}^{S})^{ij} \bar{Q}_{L}^{i} H d_{R}^{j} + (y_{u}^{S})^{ij} \bar{Q}_{L}^{i} \tilde{H} u_{R}^{j} + (y_{\ell}^{S})^{ij} \bar{L}_{L}^{i} H \ell_{R}^{j} + \text{h.c.} \right]$$
  
$$- \frac{S}{\Lambda} \left[ C_{BB}^{S} B_{\mu\nu} B^{\mu\nu} + C_{WW}^{S} W^{I\mu\nu} W_{\mu\nu}^{I} + C_{GG}^{S} G^{a\mu\nu} G_{\mu\nu}^{a} \right] .$$

Here,  $\mathcal{L}_{\rm SM}$  is the renormalizable Standard Model (SM) Lagrangian and  $H = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(0, v + \varphi)^T$  the SM Higgs doublet (in unitary gauge) with v = 246 GeV the vacuum expectation value (vev). Moreover,  $Q_L$ ,  $u_R$  and  $d_R$  ( $L_L$  and  $l_R$ ) denote the left-handed and right-handed quarks (leptons), while the field-strength tensors of SM gauge group before electroweak symmetry breaking are written as  $B_{\mu\nu}$ ,  $W^I_{\mu\nu}$  and  $G^a_{\mu\nu}$ . The generic mass-suppression scale of the higher-dimensional operators is parametrized by  $\Lambda$ , and each operator is associated with a coefficient that fixes its interaction strength.<sup>1</sup> We assume that  $\mathcal{S}$  does not develop a vev and remain agnostic about the origin of the new physics scale. Clearly this Lagrangian is not limited to a description of DM, and a scalar-singlet extended SM EFT forms a subset of the eDMEFT. We will focus mainly on the implications for DM; a recent detailed study of the EFT for a pure scalar singlet extension can be found in [23] (see also [24–28] for earlier works on the singlet-extended SM EFT).

In the following we will comment on the terms that will turn out to be most relevant for the phenomenology. There are already some new physics contributions at  $D \leq 4$ . Of particular interest among them are the  $\bar{\chi}\chi S$  Yukawa term that couples the DM to the mediator, and the interactions between S and H. Together these interactions provide a minimal connection between the DM and the SM. In addition there are a number of higherdimensional operators that couple SM fields to the dark sector. They can be separated into three broad subgroups: first, there are the  $\bar{\chi}\chi S^2$  and the  $\bar{\chi}\chi |H|^2$  terms. Structurally these terms appear very similar but their phenomenological consequences are going to be very different. While the first mediates an additional interaction with S that might change the dynamics within the new physics sector, the second term provides a direct link between the DM and the SM which circumvents the mediator completely. Next, there are new physics extensions of the SM Yukawa interactions that couple S and H to SM fermions. Allowing the most general flavor structure leads to a large number of operators of this type. Unless stated otherwise, we will nevertheless assume the matrices  $y_{U,D,S}^S$  to be diagonal in the basis of diagonal SM-Yukawa couplings:

$$\begin{aligned} (y_u^S)^{ij} &\to \operatorname{diag}\left(y_u^S, y_c^S, y_t^S\right) \\ (y_d^S)^{ij} &\to \operatorname{diag}\left(y_d^S, y_s^S, y_b^S\right) \\ (y_\ell^S)^{ij} &\to \operatorname{diag}\left(y_e^S, y_\mu^S, y_\tau^S\right) \end{aligned}$$

$$(2.2)$$

in order to avoid the insurgence of dangerous flavor violation. Motivated by minimal-flavorviolation (MFV) [29] we further impose that our diagonal Yukawa-like matrices reproduce

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Note that  $\Lambda$  should not be included when counting the number of free parameters of the EFT since it always appears in combination with the coefficients.

the hierarchy of the SM-fermion masses and thus follow the relation  $y_f^S \propto \frac{m_f}{v}$ . Next, there are the couplings between the mediator and the SM gauge bosons. Typically, interactions of this kind arise at the loop level in theories with additional matter fields charged under the SM gauge group. With this UV completion in mind, we can extract the loop factors and the gauge coupling from the corresponding Wilson coefficients

$$C_{GG}^{S} = \frac{1}{16\pi^{2}} g_{s}^{2} c_{G}^{S}$$

$$C_{BB}^{S} = \frac{1}{16\pi^{2}} g^{\prime 2} c_{B}^{S}$$

$$C_{WW}^{S} = \frac{1}{16\pi^{2}} g^{2} c_{W}^{S}.$$
(2.3)

Moreover, for the phenomenological study presented below, it is convenient to use the linear combinations that correspond to effective couplings with  $W^+W^-$ , ZZ,  $Z\gamma$  and  $\gamma\gamma$  states. They read

$$C_{W^{+}W^{-}}^{S} = 2C_{WW}^{S}$$

$$C_{ZZ}^{S} = c_{W}^{2}C_{WW}^{S} + s_{W}^{2}C_{BB}^{S}$$

$$C_{Z\gamma}^{S} = 2c_{W}s_{W}(C_{WW}^{S} - C_{BB}^{S})$$

$$C_{\gamma\gamma}^{S} = s_{W}^{2}C_{WW}^{S} + c_{W}^{2}C_{BB}^{S},$$
(2.4)

where  $c_W \equiv \cos \theta_W$  and  $s_W \equiv \sin \theta_W$ , with  $\theta_W$  being the Weinberg angle.

Finally, there are two dimension-5 interactions that couple the DM to the field-strength tensor of the hypercharge gauge boson,  $C_m/\Lambda \bar{\chi}_L \sigma_{\mu\nu} \chi_R B^{\mu\nu}$  and  $C_{el}/\Lambda \bar{\chi}_L \sigma_{\mu\nu} \gamma_5 \chi_R B^{\mu\nu}$ . Below the electroweak scale they reduce to the well-known magnetic and electric dipole operators [30, 31]. Direct detection constrains this kind of interaction strongly and for  $m_{\chi} = 100 \text{ GeV}$  the non-observation of dark matter nucleus scattering requires  $\Lambda/C_{m(el)} \gtrsim$  $10^6 (10^9) \text{ GeV}$  [32, 33]. For dark matter with a mass larger than a few GeV, this bound exceeds the sensitivity of other experimental probes by orders of magnitude and conclusively rules out the parameters preferred by the relic density [33], considering those operators in isolation. For this reason, and since we are mainly interested in the phenomenology associated with the mediator S we do not include them in our analysis.

In the following, we will explore the parameter space spanned by the Lagrangian (2.1) and identify interesting regions that could be missed in conventional setups taking into account the relevant experimental constraints. We will make the FeynRules implementation of the eDMEFT model used for this study publicly available at [34].

#### 2.1 DM phenomenology

Before illustrating the main aspects of DM phenomenology for the eDMEFT with scalar mediator in the next subsections, we briefly review a well known effect of the D = 4 operators, namely the Higgs-mediator mixing induced by  $\lambda'_{HS}$ .

After electroweak symmetry breaking, the trilinear coupling  $\lambda'_{HS}$  induces an off-diagonal contribution in the scalar mass matrix which leads to mixing between the SM Higgs field,

 $\varphi$ , and S. This mixing can be described by an angle  $\theta$  defined by:

$$\begin{pmatrix} h \\ S \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \cos\theta & \sin\theta \\ -\sin\theta & \cos\theta \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \varphi \\ S \end{pmatrix},$$
(2.5)

with

$$\tan 2\theta = \frac{2\lambda'_{HS}v^2}{M_{\varphi}^2 - M_{\mathcal{S}}^2},$$
(2.6)

where  $\lambda_H$  is the coefficient of the quartic Higgs operator and  $M_{\varphi}$  and  $M_S$  denote the masses of the scalar fields in the absence of mixing. The two physical masses are given by

$$m_{h/S}^2 = \frac{1}{2} (M_{\varphi}^2 + M_{\mathcal{S}}^2) \mp \frac{M_{\mathcal{S}}^2 - M_{\varphi}^2}{2 \cos 2\theta} \,. \tag{2.7}$$

We identify h as the SM-like Higgs state and do not make any assumptions about the ordering of the scalar mass eigenstates.

The mixing in combination with the  $y_S$  Yukawa will generate a coupling between the DM and the SM sector, described by the Lagrangians

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm SM}^{\rm mix} = (hc_{\theta} - Ss_{\theta}) \left[ \frac{2M_W^2}{v} W_{\mu}^+ W^{\mu-} + \frac{M_Z^2}{v} Z^{\mu} Z_{\mu} - \sum_f \frac{m_f}{v} \bar{f} f \right],$$
$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm DM}^{\rm mix} = -(hs_{\theta} + Sc_{\theta}) y_S \bar{\chi} \chi, \qquad (2.8)$$

as well as a Lagrangian for the trilinear couplings between the scalar fields

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{scal}}^{\text{mix}} = -\frac{v}{2} \bigg[ \kappa_{hhh} \ h^3 + \kappa_{hhS} s_{\theta} \ h^2 S + \kappa_{hSS} c_{\theta} \ hS^2 + \kappa_{SSS} \ S^3 \bigg] , \qquad (2.9)$$

where  $c_{\theta} \equiv \cos \theta$ ,  $s_{\theta} \equiv \sin \theta$ . The explicit results for the couplings  $k_{ijk}$  can be straightforwardly derived, see e.g. [35]. This represents a peculiar case, since it can be realized from renormalizable interactions. As these interactions are not suppressed by the scale of the higher-dimensional operators, it is natual to assume that they will generically dominate over effects that arise at D = 5. However, the LHC Higgs data constrains this kind of interaction severely [36, 37]. We will therefore treat mixing and effective operators on the same footing and include both in our analysis.

With the above expressions at hand, we now turn to the DM phenomenology of the scenario beginning with the relic abundance obtained within the eDMEFT.

# 2.1.1 Relic density

Throughout this work we assume that the DM was produced by thermal freeze-out. An approximate condition to generate the correct relic density is a thermally averaged annihilation cross section  $\langle \sigma v \rangle \approx 2 \times 10^{-26} \text{cm}^3 \text{s}^{-1} \equiv \sigma_v^0$  [38]. In the following we will briefly discuss the most relevant annihilation channels and give some approximate results for the cross section using the velocity expansion  $\langle \sigma v \rangle \approx a + bv_{\chi}^2$  in order to build up some intuition for the most relevant contributions. Note that the velocity expansion is not a reliable approximation in some phenomenologically relevant regimes [39]; for our numerical study

we solve the freeze-out equations in the full model with micrOMEGAs [40] and do not rely on these analytic estimates.

A number of channels can contribute significantly to the annihilation rate. The DM can annihilate into SM fermions through s-channel exchange of the mediator field S or the Higgs. The effective operator induced cross sections scale as  $y_S^2(y_f^S)^2 v^2/\Lambda^2$  or  $(y_H^{(2)})^2 y_f^2 v^2/\Lambda^2$ , where  $y_f$  is the corresponding SM-like Yukawa coupling. Neglecting the Higgs portal interaction and mixing, the leading contribution in the velocity expansion is

$$\begin{split} \langle \sigma v \rangle_{ff} &\approx \frac{N_c}{8\pi} \frac{v^2}{\Lambda^2} \frac{y_S^2 (y_f^S)^2 m_{\chi}^2}{(m_S^2 - 4m_{\chi}^2)^2} v_{\chi}^2 \\ &\approx \begin{cases} 2.5 \times 10^{-3} \sigma_v^0 N_c \left(\frac{3 \,\mathrm{TeV}}{\Lambda}\right)^2 \left(\frac{m_{\chi}}{100 \,\mathrm{GeV}}\right)^2 \left(\frac{500 \,\mathrm{GeV}}{m_S}\right)^4 y_S^2 (y_f^S)^2, \ m_{\chi} \ll \frac{m_S}{2} \\ 0.1 \,\sigma_v^0 N_c \left(\frac{3 \,\mathrm{TeV}}{\Lambda}\right)^2 \left(\frac{100 \,\mathrm{GeV}}{m_{\chi}}\right)^2 y_S^2 (y_f^S)^2, \ m_{\chi} \gg \frac{m_S}{2}, \end{split}$$
(2.10)

where we used  $v_{\chi}^2 \approx 0.1$ . If the coefficients  $C_{VV}^S$ , V = G, B, W, (or  $y_H^{(2)}$ ) are sizable, the DM can also annihilate, through *s*-channel exchange of *S* (or the Higgs), into gauge bosons. Taking annihilations into gluon pairs as an example, the cross section can be numerically estimated as

$$\begin{split} \langle \sigma v \rangle_{gg} &\approx \frac{1}{\pi \Lambda^2} \frac{(C_{GG}^S)^2 y_S^2 m_\chi^4}{(m_S^2 - 4m_\chi^2)^2} v_\chi^2 \\ &\approx \begin{cases} 3.2 \times 10^{-3} \sigma_v^0 \left(\frac{3 \,\mathrm{TeV}}{\Lambda}\right)^2 \left(\frac{m_\chi}{100 \,\mathrm{GeV}}\right)^4 \left(\frac{500 \,\mathrm{GeV}}{m_S}\right)^4 \left(\frac{\alpha_S c_G^S}{4\pi}\right)^2 y_S^2, \ m_\chi \ll \frac{m_S}{2} \\ 0.1 \,\sigma_v^0 \left(\frac{3 \,\mathrm{TeV}}{\Lambda}\right)^2 \left(\frac{\alpha_S c_G^S}{4\pi}\right)^2 y_S^2, \ m_\chi \gg \frac{m_S}{2} \,. \end{split}$$

$$\end{split}$$

$$\end{split}$$

From the equations above we see that the annihilation cross section into gluons remains in general below the thermally favored value, unless a rather low scale and sizable couplings enhance the annihilation rate considerably.

As the DM mass increases, the hh, hS and SS channels become kinematically allowed. These are particularly interesting since these annihilations can be realized even at D = 4. Therefore, the cross section is not suppressed by  $\Lambda$ . For example, the minimal contribution to the annihilation into SS final states is given by

$$\langle \sigma v \rangle_{SS} \approx \frac{3}{64\pi} \frac{y_S^4}{m_\chi^2} v_\chi^2 \approx 87.5 \, \sigma_v^0 \left(\frac{100 \,\text{GeV}}{m_\chi}\right)^2 y_S^4 \tag{2.12}$$

for  $m_S \ll m_{\chi}$ . The other scalar final states can also be realized without higher-dimensional operators. The corresponding cross sections are, however, proportional to powers of  $s_{\theta}$ , which is suppressed by the constraints from Higgs physics.

Finally, an intriguing new option arises due to the presence of the coupling  $y_S^{(2)}$ , which allows for the annihilation into mediators without inducing *s*-channel interactions with SM particles in the presence of  $C_{VV}^S$ ,  $y_f^S$ , or  $\lambda'_{HS}$ . For  $m_S \ll m_{\chi}$  the corresponding annihilation cross section is approximately

$$\langle \sigma v \rangle_{SS} \approx \frac{1}{64\pi} \left( \frac{y_S^{(2)}}{\Lambda} \right)^2 v_\chi^2 \simeq 3.2 \times 10^{-2} \, \sigma_v^0 \left( \frac{3 \,\mathrm{TeV}}{\Lambda} \right)^2 (y_S^{(2)})^2. \tag{2.13}$$

Even though this contribution is naturally suppressed by a factor  $m_{\chi}^2/\Lambda^2$  relative to the one from the  $\bar{\chi}\chi S$  coupling, it can dominate the annihilation channels for  $y_S < 1$ .

We notice that for all annihilation channels, the first non-zero term in the cross section is the p-wave  $(\propto v_{\chi}^2)$  one. This leads to a generic suppression of the DM annihilation cross section, since  $v_{\chi}^2 \approx 0.1$  at freeze-out, so that the observed relic density requires larger couplings than in the s-wave case. Another important remark is the overall scaling of the cross sections with  $1/\Lambda^2$ , with the notable exception of the annihilation into SS final states. The cutoff suppression originates from the coupling of the DM with the Higgs boson or from the coupling of the scalar S to the SM fermions or gauge bosons. We notice here a very relevant difference between the eDMEFT setup and the 'simplified' models. In the former case a gauge invariant construction imposes a Higgs insertion or some mixing between the scalar mediator and the Higgs. This implies a suppression factor, proportional to  $v/\Lambda$  or a mixing angle, for the couplings of the mediator with SM fermions. In contrast, simplified models frequently consider couplings of arbitrary size (limited only by perturbativity) between the mediator and SM fermions. This has relevant phenomenological implications since it implies that DM simplified models allow for (spuriously) larger annihilation cross-sections of the DM into SM fermions, which does not happen in an appropriately used EFT. An enhancement of the annihilation cross section occurs also in the pole region,  $m_{\chi} \simeq m_S/2$ . This regime is best investigated numerically since the velocity expansion is not a good approximation here.

# 2.1.2 Direct detection

One of the main constraints on DM comes from direct-detection (DD) experiments that test the strength of the DM-nucleus interaction. Conventional DD experiments aim to observe the recoil of a nucleus hit by a DM particle in a low-background environment; for a detailed introduction to DD see for example [41]. Typical detectors of this kind, e.g. XENON1T [42], DEAP-3600 [43], PandaX [44], LUX [45] or DarkSide [46] are mostly sensitive to spin-independent (SI) interactions of DM with nucleons. These are induced at the microscopic level by diagrams with *t*-channel exchange of *h* and *S* between DM and the constituents of the nucleons, i.e. quarks and gluons. The resulting DM-proton cross section can be written as

$$\sigma_{\chi p}^{\rm SI} = \frac{\mu_{\chi p}^2}{\pi} \frac{m_p^2}{\Lambda^2} \left[ \sum_{q=u,d,s,c,b,t} f_q^p \left( \frac{g_{H\chi\chi}g_{Hqq}}{m_h^2} + \frac{g_{S\chi\chi}g_{Sqq}}{m_S^2} \right) - \frac{2}{9} \frac{g_{S\chi\chi}c_G^S}{m_S^2} f_{TG} \right]^2, \quad (2.14)$$

where  $\mu_{\chi p}$  is the reduced mass of the DM-proton system and  $m_p$  is the proton mass. We have adopted generic expressions for the couplings of the h, S states with pairs of DM particles and SM quarks. In absence of mixing between the h and S fields they simply read  $g_{H\chi\chi} = y_H^{(2)}$ ,  $g_{S\chi\chi} = y_S$ ,  $g_{Hqq} = 1$  and  $g_{Sqq} = y_q^S \frac{v}{\sqrt{2m_q}}$ , while they will be more complicated in the presence of mixing. The parameters  $f_q^p$  are the structure functions of the proton with  $f_c^p = f_b^p = f_t^p = \frac{2}{27}f_{TG}$ ,  $f_{TG} = 1 - \sum_{q=u,d,s} f_q^p$ . We have adopted the default assignation of micrOMEGAS [40] for these coefficients. The cross section for interactions with neutrons can be obtained by replacing the proton with the neutron mass and substituting the appropriate values for the structure functions  $f^n$  instead of  $f^p$  in the expression above.

The different terms in the SI cross section, eq. (2.14), do not have the same sign. Therefore, destructive interference between the different contributions is possible. A perfect cancellation leads to a so-called blind spot in which DD experiments are unable to probe the DM. While blind spots are known in the DM literature, so far they have been found when combining different types of mediators [47–50], for example in supersymmetry. Here we point out a new kind of blind spot in the EFT context, where the effect is more subtle (i.e. between different operators featuring only one type of mediator).

It is instructive to consider the conditions for the occurrence of blind spots for simple limiting cases. For example, in the absence of mixing and with a Higgs-DM coupling  $g_{H\chi\chi} = 0$  and a scalar mediator coupled only with the gluons and the top quark, we arrive at a blind spot for

$$c_G^S = \frac{y_t^S v}{3\sqrt{2}m_t} \,. \tag{2.15}$$

The case in which the couplings of the scalar mediator with the SM quarks are exclusively induced by the mixing with the Higgs doublet is only slightly more complicated and we arrive at

$$c_G^S = \sqrt{2} \; \frac{f_u^p + f_d^p + f_s^p + \frac{2}{27} f_{TG}}{f_{TG}} \frac{\Lambda}{v} \; \frac{\left(m_h^2 - m_S^2\right) c_\theta s_\theta}{m_h^2 c_\theta^2 - m_S^2 s_\theta^2} \,. \tag{2.16}$$

If only mixing is present a natural blind spot also arises for  $m_S = m_h$ . Blind spots can also be realized in more general scenarios but the analytic conditions become cumbersome and do not add significantly to the understanding. Therefore, we do not report them explicitly.

## 2.1.3 Indirect detection

Indirect detection (ID) is searching for cosmic rays and photons produced by residual DM annihilations happening in the Universe today. In order to assess the potential implications of this kind of search for DM, the velocity expansion of the annihilation cross section is of great interest. The typical velocity of DM in astrophysical structure today is  $\mathcal{O}(10^{-3})$  whereas the typical velocity at freeze-out is  $\approx 0.3$ . Consequently, higher-order terms in the velocity expansion are strongly suppressed today, and only *s*-wave annihilations lead to an annihilation rate in the ballpark of the canonical cross section for a thermal relic of  $\langle \sigma v \rangle \approx 2 \times 10^{-26} \text{ cm}^3/\text{s}.$ 

As already pointed out, all the relevant DM annihilation channels of the scalar eDMEFT feature a velocity-dependent annihilation cross section. Consequently, for a scalar mediator, the impact of ID constraints is expected to be marginal and will not be considered in this section. We will discuss ID in greater detail in section 3.

#### 2.2 Collider signals

The framework under consideration is characterized by different kinds of collider signatures whose relative relevance depends on the values of the different effective couplings. Most of these signatures are associated to the (single) production and subsequent decay of the mediator, S. Taking the MFV-inspired ansatz detailed above for the dimension-five couplings of S with the SM quarks, the main production channels of the new mediator will be gluon fusion through the effective coupling  $C_{GG}^S$ , through mixing with the Higgs boson, or via a  $y_t^S$  induced top loop. Production through vector-boson fusion (VBF) would also be possible in the presence of sizable  $C_{BB}^S$  and  $C_{WW}^S$  couplings. The process of resonant production, through gluon fusion, and subsequent decay of S can be approximated through the expression

$$\sigma(pp \to ij) = \mathcal{K} \ \frac{\pi^2}{8s \, m_S} \ I_{GG}(m_S) \, \Gamma(S \to gg) \operatorname{Br}(S \to ij) \,. \tag{2.17}$$

The decay width for the effective contact interaction is given by

$$\Gamma(S \to gg) = \frac{2m_S^3}{\pi\Lambda^2} \left(\frac{\alpha_s c_G^S}{4\pi}\right)^2, \qquad (2.18)$$

and for the top loop by

$$\Gamma(S \to gg) = \frac{\alpha_s^2}{16\pi^3} \ m_S \frac{v^2}{\Lambda^2} \ \sum_q (y_q^S)^2 \ F_S(\tau_{q,S}) \,, \tag{2.19}$$

where  $\tau_{q,S} = 4m_q^2/m_S^2$  and the loop function agrees with the one familiar from SM-Higgs physics [51, 52]

$$F_S(x) = x^2 \left| 1 + (1-x) \arctan^2 \frac{1}{\sqrt{x-1}} \right|^2$$
 (2.20)

The structure of the proton is taken into account by the parton luminosity factor

$$I_{GG} = \int_{\frac{m_S^2}{s}}^{1} \frac{dx}{x} f_G(x) f_G\left(\frac{m_S^2}{sx}\right) , \qquad (2.21)$$

where  $f_G$  is the parton-distribution function (PDF) for gluons in the proton,  $\sqrt{s}$  is the center of mass energy (13 TeV for the current LHC run), while the factor  $\mathcal{K}$  accounts for eventual higher-order corrections. We take  $\mathcal{K} = 1.5$  which is known to describe the NLO corrections to Higgs production with masses in the range 100 – 1000 GeV to good accuracy [53].

After production, the particle S can decay into four classes of final states: (i) DM pairs; (ii) pairs of SM fermions; (iii) pairs of gauge bosons; (iv) hh. The DM pair production processes can be tagged only if accompanied by additional radiation, namely the so called mono-X events. In our study we will mainly focus on mono-jet events, i.e. emission of gluons or quarks in the initial state (while interesting correlations might be probed by exploring mono-Higgs signals [1]).<sup>2</sup> Mono-Z events originate from dimension six operators

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>The bi-quadratic portal  $(y_S^{(2)})^2$  can also give rise to interesting di-jet+DM signatures; while being out of the reach of current LHC runs they can potentially be probed in upcoming collider experiments [54].



Figure 1. Exclusion limits from the ATLAS mono-jet search [55] in the  $m_S - c_G^S$  plane (left) and  $m_S - y_t^S$  plane (right), normalized to  $\Lambda$ . In both cases  $y_S = 1$ ,  $m_{\chi} = 10$  GeV, and all other couplings are equal to zero.

with an additional momentum dependence (and cutoff suppression), which are beyond the truncation of our EFT approach. These mono-X processes are actively studied by the LHC collaborations, see [55, 56] for the most recent results from ATLAS and CMS, and [57–59] for mono-Higgs searches. Corresponding limits are, however, customarily interpreted in terms of the simplified models [9, 12, 60, 61].

In order to obtain bounds for the scenario under considerations, we thus needed to recast the bounds from mono-jet searches. To this end, we implemented the eDMEFT setup in the event generator MadGraph5\_aMC@NLO 2.6.3 [62].<sup>3</sup> The simulated events have been processed through CheckMATE 2.0.26 [63–67], linked with PYTHIA 8.1 [68, 69] for the parton showering, and Delphes 3 [70] for a fast detector simulation employing the mono-jet search performed by ATLAS in 2017 [55]. In this search, twenty signal regions binned in terms of the missing transverse energy (MET) are defined. To ensure the validity of our EFT approach only the 'exclusive signal regions' (EM) with MET < 500 GeV are used. It turns out that for most of the considered values of  $m_S$ , EM4 with MET = (400 - 500) GeV gives the strongest constraints.

As an illustration, we show in figure 1 the exclusion limits from mono-jet searches as a function of the mediator mass for a fixed value of  $m_{\chi} = 10 \text{ GeV}$ ,<sup>4</sup> assuming that the mediator exclusively couples to top quarks via the  $y_t^S$  Yukawa portal (right panel) or to gluons through the effective  $c_G^S$  portal (left panel). Thus, the exclusion limits can be easily expressed in terms of the dimensional ratios  $c_G^S/\Lambda$  and  $y_t^S/\Lambda$ . We find that, even for  $m_{\chi} < m_S/2$  the region of parameter space which can be probed through current mono-jet searches is rather limited — typically allowing only  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  couplings to be tested. In addition the sensitivity to the top-coupling decreases significantly for  $m_S \ge 2m_t$  due to the growing partial width  $\Gamma(S \to t\bar{t})$ , suppressing the  $\text{Br}(S \to \chi\chi)$ , as shown in the right panel of figure 1.

If the coupling  $y_H^{(2)}$  is non-zero or there is sizable mass mixing between S and the Higgs, DM pairs can also be produced from interactions with the Higgs bosons. Collider limits

 $<sup>^{3}</sup>$ We only simulated events with the emission of one hard jet.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>This choice does not harm the generality of the results, since we have verified that the experimental sensitivity is basically independent of the DM mass as long as it is not close to the  $m_S \sim 2m_{\chi}$  threshold. For heavier DM, no robust constraints can be placed since the inferred couplings are not perturbative.

have been determined through searches of invisible decays of the Higgs, hence effective only for  $m_{\chi} \leq m_h/2$  (see ref. [71] for a discussion of possible prospects for  $m_{\chi} > m_h/2$ ). The most recent analysis [72], combining the 7-8 TeV and 13 TeV data and different signal topologies, leads to Br $(h \to \chi \chi) < 0.26$  (for recent reviews on searches on invisible Higgs see e.g. refs [71, 73]).

Concerning category (ii), we note that under the assumption of a SM-Yukawa like structure for the dimension-five couplings of the scalar mediator with the SM fermions, we do not expect sizable signals at colliders from decays of the new states into SM fermions. In particular, the current limits on  $t\bar{t}$  resonances [74] are too weak to constrain the range of couplings considered here. The prospects for direct searches of decays of S into SM fermion pairs are similarly poor in the case of mixing between h and S, once compatibility with measurements of the Higgs signal strengths is required.

Moving to category (iii), the most promising searches are, as we will see further below, those for EW gauge boson pairs. For our study we have applied the latest results from searches for WW/ZZ [75–77] and diphoton [78, 79] resonances.<sup>5</sup> We remark that while a sizable diphoton signal relies basically on the presence of D = 5 couplings of the scalar mediator with gauge bosons, a detectable WW/ZZ signal can also be generated in presence of non-negligible h - S mixing. As pointed out in e.g. [37], WW/ZZ searches provide the strongest constraints on the mixing angle,  $\theta$ , for  $m_S > m_h$ . In addition to EW gauge boson pair signatures we also consider limits from dijet signals [82], possibly originating from the decay of the resonance into gluon pairs. All these constraints will be implemented when exploring the eDMEFT parameter space below.

Finally, the last category of signals from S decay, i.e. hh final states, arises for sizable values of the  $\lambda_{HS}$  or  $\lambda'_{HS}$  couplings, and thus, in particular, in the presence of significant h - S mixing. We consequently include in our analysis limits on di-Higgs production, considering the 4b [83, 84], bbWW [85],  $bb\tau\tau$  [86],  $\gamma\gamma WW$  [87] and  $\gamma\gamma bb$  [88] final states. A combination of the individual constraints has been given in [89, 90].

The collider searches just illustrated are sensitive mostly to heavy masses of the mediator, namely above the mass of the SM Higgs. Since we also consider the case of a light mediator, we do include bounds from searches for a low mass Higgs at LEP [91, 92] as well as constraints from b-physics [93, 94]. We have, furthermore, imposed that the sum of branching ratios of  $h \to SS$ , if kinematically allowed, and of the eventual  $h \to \chi\chi$  decay does not exceed the constraint from the invisible width of the Higgs.

#### 2.3 Combined results

The general Lagrangian, eq. (2.1), includes three new mass scales, i.e  $m_{\chi}, m_S$  and  $\Lambda$ , and several new couplings. In order to avoid an excessively high dimensionality of the parameter space, unless differently stated, we have adopted the following simplifying assumptions. First of all we have set the scalar couplings  $\lambda_S, \lambda'_S, \lambda_{HS}$  (and the D = 5 potential terms), which are expected to have a negligible impact on our analysis, to zero. Moreover, as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>In principle searches for  $Z\gamma$  resonances should be considered as well. Most recent analyses [80, 81], however, consider masses of the scalar resonance above 1 TeV. As will be clarified in the following, these high values are not part of our analysis.

already pointed out we will mostly adopt a flavor-diagonal ansatz for the D = 5 couplings of S to the SM fermions following  $y_f^S = c_S y_f$ . Similarly we have typically assumed a single free parameter  $c_G^S = c_B^S = c_W^S = c_V^S$  describing the couplings of the scalar mediator with the gauge bosons. Finally, we will neglect the effective Higgs-DM interaction  $\sim y_H^{(2)}$  for most of the analysis, since it is very well studied and stongly constrained by DD [71, 95, 96]. In summary the parameter space of the theory is spanned by the set  $(m_{\chi}, m_S, y_S, \lambda'_{HS}, c_S, c_V^S, y_S^{(2)})$ .

Our analysis will go through three steps of different degree of refinement. First, we will consider four basic portals which can be obtained from the eDMEFT by setting all other couplings to zero. Since a lot of results for these portals are already present in the literature, the following subsection should be seen as a brief review. The next step will consist of studying in more detail some benchmarks for a Higgs-mixing portal scenario augmented with the presence of D = 5 couplings of S with the gauge bosons. This will represent a first illustration of the strength of the eDMEFT and provide some insights into the interplay of the different operators. Finally, we will present a systematic analysis of the full parameter space of the model. In order to assess the robustness of our main results we will relax some of the assumptions mentioned in the beginning of this section and comment on their impact.

# 2.3.1 Four basic portals in isolation

Four basic portals between the DM and the SM are embedded in the eDMEFT. These are:

- 1. the mixing portal:  $\mathcal{L} \subset -y_S \bar{\chi} \chi S \lambda'_{HS} v |H|^2 S$
- 2. the effective Yukawa portal:  $\mathcal{L} \subset -y_S \bar{\chi} \chi S \frac{y_f^S}{\Lambda} v \bar{f} f S$
- 3. the effective gauge portal:  $\mathcal{L} \subset -y_S \bar{\chi} \chi S \frac{C_{VV}^S}{\Lambda} V^{\mu\nu} V_{\mu\nu} S$ , V = G, W, B
- 4. the effective Higgs portal:  $\mathcal{L} \subset -\frac{y_H^{(2)}}{\Lambda} \bar{\chi} \chi H^{\dagger} H$

and correspond to subsets of operators of the Lagrangian in (2.1), setting the Higgs field to its vacuum expectation value, v, for the Yukawa portal. These portals in isolation have been considered in the literature and received substantial attention in recent years. In the following, we will briefly summarize their main properties.

Some of the features of the mixing portal have already been discussed in section 2.1. In this setup the dark Yukawa operator  $\bar{\chi}\chi S$  is combined with the mixing between S and h induced by the scalar potential. It is noteworthy that this connection between the DM and the SM is realized by renormalizable interactions. Therefore, the strength of this potential is not controlled by the scale of the higher-dimensional operators and could potentially be rather large. However, the mixing is limited by Higgs measurement as discussed in the previous section. Very roughly the bound can be approximated as  $s_{\theta} \leq 0.2$  in substantial parts of the parameter space. This is comparable with the generic suppression of our higher-dimensional operators that feature Higgs fields,  $\frac{v}{\Lambda}$ , for  $\Lambda \sim 1$  TeV. We refrain from linearizing the effects of mixing and always take the full diagonalization of the fields into account. This portal has been discussed for example in [71, 95].



Figure 2. Isocontours of correct relic abundance for the mixing (left), Yukawa (center), and gauge (right) portals for  $y_S = 1$ . The upper panels display the  $m_{\chi}$  – coupling plane for  $m_S = 100 \text{ GeV}$  (black, solid) and  $m_S = 500 \text{ GeV}$  (red, dashed). In the case of the mixing portal  $|\sin \theta|$  has been put on the y-axis instead. The lower panels show the  $m_S - m_{\chi}$  plane for  $\sin \theta = 0.1$ ,  $c_S = 1$ ,  $c_V^S = 1$  for the mixing, Yukawa and gauge portals, respectively. DD limits from XENON1T are given as light red (gray) shaded regions for the case of a light (heavy) mediator S. In all cases we have set  $\Lambda = 3 \text{ TeV}$ .



Figure 3. Isocontours of correct relic abundance and DD limits for the effective Higgs portal with the same conventions as in figure 2.

The effective Yukawa portal combines the renormalizable  $\bar{\chi}\chi S$  interaction with an effective coupling of the scalar mediator to SM quarks pairs. It corresponds to a realization of the popular, not gauge invariant, 'simplified model' for a scalar mediator coupled to

fermionic DM [9–12, 60]. Along an analogous reasoning the effective gauge portal connects the renormalizable DM–scalar vertex via an effective interaction to SM gauge fields. This kind of interaction is actually present in the simplified Yukawa portal, where it arises at the one-loop level from couplings of the scalar mediator with (mostly) two top quarks and plays a relevant role in its collider phenomenology [10, 11]. Alternatively, the  $G_{\mu\nu}G^{\mu\nu}S$ vertex can be generated in models with heavy vector-like fermions; models of this type were studied extensively as an explanations of the 750 GeV diphoton excess [97–101]. Here, we remain agnostic regarding its origin. Finally, the effective Higgs portal is distinct since it does not involve the new scalar mediator at all and has only two free parameters, namely  $y_H^{(2)}/\Lambda$  and  $m_{\chi}$ , see e.g. [71] for a recent review.

Before reviewing the DM phenomenology of these portals, we remind that besides being agnostic about the origin of operators, the eDMEFT uplifts them to a complete D = 5 field theory, including for example the bi-quadratic  $S^2 \bar{\chi}_L \chi_R$  term [1, 54]. It thereby allows to capture a large class of DM scenarios as well as new cancellation patterns in DD emerging non-trivially in the full EFT.

The well known features of the first three basic portals are visualized in figure 2, which displays isocontours corresponding to the observed relic density as well as DD constraints in the couplings vs. DM-mass plane (upper panels) for fixed  $m_S = 100 \text{ GeV}$  (black) and  $m_S = 500 \text{ GeV}$  (red), as well as in the  $m_S - m_{\chi}$  plane (lower panels) for fixed couplings of  $\sin \theta = 0.1, c_S = 1, c_V^S = 1$ , respectively.

As can be seen the correct relic density is typically achieved only in special kinematic configurations. A first prominent configuration is represented by the resonance at  $m_{\chi} \approx \frac{1}{2}m_S$ , corresponding to a strong dip in the relic density curve in the upper panels of figure 2. The correct relic density can be then achieved at the opening threshold of the of the annihilation channel  $\chi\chi \to SS$ , i.e.,  $m_{\chi} \approx m_S$ . In the latter case, the relic density depends only very weakly on the coupling between S and the SM, and it is therefore characterized by the almost vertical line right next to the threshold in the upper panels. The annihilation into SS can account for the correct relic density also when  $m_{\chi}$  is sensitively higher than  $m_S$ . This explains the second vertical line present in the upper row of figure 2. Finally, the annihilation cross sections in models which lead to a direct coupling between the DM and H, such as the Higgs-mixing portal and the effective Higgs portal, also receive an enhancement at  $m_{\chi} \approx \frac{1}{2}m_H$ .

Limits from DD play the most important role in determining whether a model with a real scalar mediator is viable or not. The scattering of the DM with nuclei is induced, at the microscopic level, by three different types of interactions with the SM in the various portals. It is then worth considering the interplay of these interactions, taken individually, with the relic density. As can be seen, the DD constraints resulting from XENON1T (given by the shaded regions) are most constraining for low mediator masses and relax somewhat for  $m_S \geq 200 \text{ GeV}$  in the effective Yukawa and gauge portals. In the model with Higgs mixing the softening of the constraints for large scalar masses is less pronounced since the pure Higgs contribution is not directly sensitive to  $m_S$ . Note, however, that fixing a value for  $\sin \theta$  while varying  $m_S$  as shown in the lower left panel corresponds to changing parameters in the scalar potential. In general the contributions from Higgs and S exchange

interfere destructively such that an unconstrained region at  $m_h \approx m_S$  shows up. In all the considered models the DM abundance relies on annihilation with velocity suppressed cross sections such that ID searches are not relevant.

Finally, it is worthwhile to take a closer look at the effective Higgs portal. Since there is only one coupling and S does not play a role, the relic density is tightly connected with the DD rate and values of the coupling  $y_H^{(2)}$  required for a successful thermal freeze out are excluded by the strong constraints on the DD cross section, as can be observed in figure 3; see also refs. [71, 95, 96] for an in-depth discussion of the subject.

#### 2.3.2 Completing simplified models with EFT

Having reviewed the simplest portals, we now move to more complex scenarios, unfolding the strength of the eDMEFT. To this end, we will start with the case of the Higgs mixing portal completed with the presence of effective couplings of S with gluons. As already discussed, this setup may allow for the presence of *blind spots* in DD and, consequently, potentially relax the strong bounds found in the simple portals. For the discussion of this phenomenon we will focus on selected benchmark scenarios. These will be identified by a specific assignation of the  $(m_{\chi}, m_S)$  pair. For each of the considered scenarios, we will compare the different DM constraints and, where relevant, collider constraints in the  $(\lambda'_{HS}, y_S)$  plane for three assignations of  $c_V^S = 0$ , 1 and 5.

The first benchmark is characterized by relatively low values of  $m_{\chi} = 80 \,\text{GeV}$  and  $m_S = 200 \,\text{GeV}$  and is displayed in the upper row of figure 4. Being  $m_{\chi} > m_h/2$ , searches for invisible Higgs decays have no impact on this benchmark. Furthermore, current LHC searches of resonances decaying into visible products are not effective for this low value of  $m_S$ . On the contrary, for  $c_V^S = 5$  a portion of the viable region for the DM relic density is excluded by monojet searches. Another notable feature is that the presence of the effective coupling of S with gauge bosons has only a modest impact on the relic density such that the corresponding isocontour is quite similar for the three different assignations of the  $c_{V}^{S}$ parameter. The relic density is driven by annihilation processes into SM fermions, mostly bb, with a modest s-channel enhancement since the DM mass is not too close to the  $m_S/2$ pole. This requires rather high values of  $y_S$  to comply with the correct relic density. For  $c_V^S = 0, 1$ , the considered benchmark is ruled out by current bounds from XENON1T. For  $c_V^S = 5$  a window remains open, where a DD blind spot can occur along the Planck constraint. This already rather small stripe will however soon be reduced substantially if DM signals at the next generation of DD experiments remain absent — or might allow for a potential discovery.

Our next benchmark is explored in the second row of figure 4. It features  $m_{\chi} = 225 \text{ GeV}$ and  $m_S = 500 \text{ GeV}$  and is representative for a scenario with DM at the  $m_S/2$  pole. Contrary to the previous benchmark, large values of  $c_V^S$  do have a significant impact on the relic density since it is very sensitive to the total width of the scalar mediator. Given also the occurrence of the blind spot we notice that the viable region of parameter space for  $c_V^S = 5$  is wider with respect to the  $c_V^S = 0, 1$  cases, with a small portion of it even evading future constraints from the DARWIN experiment. On the other hand our choice of  $m_S$ renders this benchmark sensitive to collider experiments. The colored regions represent



Figure 4. Summary of constraints for the mixing portal completed with D = 5 interactions between the scalar mediator and the gauge bosons. The results are shown in the  $\lambda'_{HS} - y_S$  plane for  $c_V^S = 0, 1, 5$  and three different mass assignations as indicated in the individual panels. The red contours correspond to the correct relic density while the blue regions are excluded by limits from DD, as given by XENON1T, and the magenta and purple regions represent the projected sensitivities of XENONnT and DARWIN. The excluded regions from Higgs signal strengths are depicted in gray. Green, cyan, and orange regions are excluded by collider searches for resonances decaying into SM Higgs pairs, massive gauge bosons, and photons, respectively. The latter bounds rely on the assumption of a common parameter  $c_V^S$  for the couplings with gauge bosons and could be lifted by setting  $c_B^S, c_W^S \ll c_G^S$ . The yellow region in the top right panel is excluded by monojet searches.



Figure 5. Summary of constraints in the  $\lambda'_{HS} - c_V^S$  plane for two of the benchmarks of figure 4, employing the same color code.

the exclusions from the various searches mentioned in the previous section. As evident, searches for diboson final states are most effective (with exclusions corresponding to the cyan regions in the plots). This is because the cross section  $\sigma(pp \to S \to WW/ZZ)$  can be substantial both for sizable value of  $\sin \theta$  (due to  $\lambda'_{HS}$ ) and for large higher-dimensional  $c^S_{B,W}$  couplings.

The last scenario studied corresponds to  $m_{\chi} = 500 \,\text{GeV}$  and  $m_S = 300 \,\text{GeV}$  and is summarized in the bottom row of figure 4. In all there panels the correct relic density is determined by a  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  value of  $y_S$ . This reflects the fact that the relic density is obtained in the 'secluded' regime [102, 103], i.e. it is fixed via the  $\chi\chi \to SS$  process. In consequence, it is entirely set by parameters of the new particle sector, i.e. the DM and mediator masses and their coupling  $y_S$ . The coupling  $c_V^S$  affects DM phenomenology by changing the position of the blind-spot region, hence determining the range of values of  $\lambda'_{HS}$  for which even future DD constraints can be evaded. For large values of  $c_V^S \sim 5$ , on the other hand, this benchmark is ruled out by collider bounds with those from diboson searches being again dominant.

A remark about the results in figure 4 is in order. The collider constraints indeed rely strongly on the assumption of a universal coefficient  $c_V^S$  and lifting this assumption would allow to evade them. Considering for example  $c_B^S, c_W^S \ll c_G^S$  would remove the bounds from diboson searches and further open an interesting window at moderate  $\lambda'_{HS}$  in the secluded regime, which could evade projected XENONnT exclusions via destructive interference between different operators, but becomes testable at DARWIN.

To facilitate the understanding of the more general results discussed in the next section, in particular the cancellations in DD, we have re-expressed the results concerning the combined DM and collider constraints in the  $(\lambda'_{HS}, c_V^S)$  plane for the two benchmarks with  $(m_{\chi}, m_S) = (225, 500)$  GeV and (500, 300) GeV. In both cases we have set  $y_S = 1$ . The two panels in figure 5 show very clearly the blind spot in the DD excluded regions due to the interplay of  $\lambda'_{HS}$ , responsible for the interaction of S with SM fermions through mixing with



Figure 6. Summary of constraints for the same benchmark masses as in figure 4 with same color code, but in the  $c_S - y_S$  plane and setting the h - S mixing to zero. The case  $m_{\chi} = 80 \text{ GeV}$ ,  $m_S = 200 \text{ GeV}$  is not shown, since it does not allow for the correct relic density.

the Higgs, and the  $c_V^S$  coupling. Collider bounds may emerge when  $c_V^S$  becomes larger than one. The second panel does not show a relic density isocontour since the DM abundance is determined entirely by the  $\chi\chi \to SS$  process and is then fixed by  $y_S$ , irrespective of the values of  $\lambda'_{HS}$  and  $c_V^S$ . We also notice a non trivial interplay between the  $\lambda'_{HS}$  and  $c_V^S$ couplings regarding the shape of the excluded regions from diboson searches. In particular for both  $c_V^S \sim O(1)$  and  $\lambda'_{HS} \sim O(1)$  a destructive interference can be present between the different contributions to the production process of the resonance.

Before moving to the systematic survey of the parameter space, we finally consider, in figure 6, a different combination of portals, turning on the D = 5 Yukawa and gauge portals with non-vanishing couplings  $c_S$  and  $c_V^S$ , while setting the h-S mixing to zero. We stick to the same benchmark masses as in figure 4, excluding the case of  $(m_{\chi}, m_S) = (80, 200)$  GeV, since here the correct relic density cannot be achieved. We notice a globally weaker impact from constraints from DD, because the SM-like Higgs does no longer act as a mediator. Moreover, collider bounds from diboson resonances are weaker, due to the absence of h-S mixing. Conversely, the lower decay branching fraction of the resonance into massive gauge bosons makes the bounds from searches for diphoton resonances stronger.

# 2.3.3 Scanning the parameter space

We finally survey the full eDMEFT considering the *simultaneous* presence of all parameters identified at the beginning of this section, with the mentioned restrictions. We thus perform a scan within the ranges:

$$m_{\chi} \in [10, 1000] \text{ GeV}$$

$$m_{S} \in [10, 1000] \text{ GeV}$$

$$\lambda'_{HS} \in [10^{-4}, 1]$$

$$y_{S} \in [10^{-2}, 10]$$

$$c_{S} \in [10^{-2}, 10]$$

$$c_{V}^{S} \in [10^{-2}, 10]$$

$$y_{S}^{(2)} \in [10^{-2}, 10],$$
(2.22)

with always  $\Lambda = 3$  TeV.

For each configuration obtained in this way, we compute a comprehensive set of observables. We consider relic density, the SI scattering cross section, the invisible width of the Higgs, the LHC monojet rate and the production cross sections of diboson resonances listed above. In addition, we apply the general bounds to the mixing between the Higgs and a real scalar singlet as determined e.g. in refs [37, 104]. In figure 7 the results of our analysis are shown. We project the points found in our scan into the  $m_S - m_{\chi}$  (upper left),  $m_S - c_V^S$  (upper right),  $m_S - |\sin \theta|$  (bottom left), and  $m_S - c_S$  (bottom right) planes. The color code identifies three sets of model points:

- green: points that account for the correct relic density but are otherwise excluded;
- *orange*: points allowed by the relic density and DD but excluded by collider constraints;
- *blue*: points which satisfy all constraints.

Among the different panels of figure 7, the  $m_S - m_{\chi}$  plot in the first panel is particularly illustrative. As evident, the regions with the highest density of viable points (blue points), are the special kinematical regions already identified in the previous sections: the secluded regime  $m\chi > m_S$ , in particular with  $m_S$  above 100 GeV in order to avoid DD constraints, and the  $m_h/2$ ,  $m_S/2$  poles. Still, as we will explore in detail below, there emerge important quantitative differences and new regions in parameter space do open up in the eDMEFT allowing in particular to survive projected XENONnT constraints in significant portions of parameter space. Another notable feature of the first plot in figure 7 is the relatively small number of orange points, compared to the green and blue ones. This suggest that, at least for what concerns present bounds, the ones from DD are the most severe. As shown in the second plot of figure 7, collider bounds primarily depend on the value of the  $c_V^S$ coupling and are relevant only for values of the latter above one and for  $m_S \gtrsim 200$  GeV. It should be kept in mind that the impact of collider constraints depends on the hypothesis



**Figure 7.** Results of the parameter scan for the scalar eDMEFT setup in the  $m_S - m_{\chi}$ ,  $m_S - c_V^S$ ,  $m_S - |\sin \theta|$ , and  $m_S - c_S$  planes. The green points provide the correct relic density according to the WIMP paradigm, while the orange points are, in addition, compatible with constraints from DD. The blue points are, finally, also compatible with collider constraints. See main text for details on the scan and the constraints accounted for.

 $c_G^S = c_B^S = c_W^S = c_V^S$  and results might change in case the latter is lifted. One can finally also inspect how larger mediator masses  $m_S$  allow for bigger couplings to SM states regarding the DD constraints. The lower panel of figure 7 shows the impact of the bounds, applied in our study, on  $\sin \theta$  and  $c_S$ . As can be seen, the latter parameter appears to be constrained only by DD and mostly for  $m_S \lesssim 100 \,\text{GeV}$ . In the case of  $\sin \theta$ , instead, the combination of searches illustrated in the previous section forms a useful complement for  $50 \,\text{GeV} \lesssim m_S \lesssim 300 \,\text{GeV}$ .

In figure 8 we continue to explore the parameter space, focusing now on the possible size of  $y_S$  in dependence on  $m_S$  (upper panel) and  $m_{\chi}$  (lower panel). In addition we confront the full eDMEFT (right panel), as defined at the beginning of section 2.3, with a scenario without the bi-quadratic  $S^2 \bar{\chi} \chi$  interaction (left panel). In the upper left plot, one can



**Figure 8.** Results of the parameter scan for the scalar eDMEFT setup in the  $m_S - y_S$  and  $m_{\chi} - y_S$  planes, following the same color code as in figure 7. While the right panels correspond to the full eDMEFT, in the left panels we have set  $y_S^{(2)} = 0$ .

clearly identify the 'secluded region' around  $y_S \lesssim 1$ , opening up for smaller  $m_S$ . Including the couplings  $y_S^{(2)}$ , as done in the upper right plot, shifts the points significantly towards smaller  $y_S$ , since now the bi-quadratic mediator-DM portal allows for efficient annihilation of the DM. This relaxes DD constraints in the full eDMEFT. A similar trend is visible in the  $m_{\chi} - y_S$  plane, shown in the lower panel. Furthermore, the latter plane evidences a narrow strip of viable model points for  $m_{\chi} \simeq 60 \text{ GeV}$ , corresponding to the  $m_{\chi} \simeq m_h/2$ resonance.

In order to improve the understanding of our results, and to further pinpoint the viable regions of parameter space that conventional simplified models miss, we now disentangle the fundamental portals. Thus, in addition to the general scan over the full set  $(m_{\chi}, m_S, y_S, \lambda'_{HS}, c_S, c_V^S, y_S^{(2)})$ , we have performed dedicated scans of the restricted set of parameters corresponding to the different portals taken individually. The corresponding



**Figure 9.** Viable model points for the D = 5 flavor-diagonal Yukawa portal (upper left), D = 5 scalar gauge portal (upper right), Higgs mixing portal (center), and full eDMEFT with (lower right) and without (lower left) considering  $y_S^{(2)}$ , in the  $m_S - m_{\chi}$  plane. While the blue points satisfy all DM and collider bounds entertained before, the red points represent configurations evading also a projected XENONnT exclusion.

intervals remain as given in eq. (2.22). In figure 9 we compare the viable regions of parameter space, in the  $m_S - m_{\chi}$  plane, populated by these portals, confronting them with the results of the full eDMEFT. For simplicity, we consider only points that simultaneously satisfy all the constraints entertained before, and add, as complementary information, the projected XENONnT bounds, with points passing also the latter depicted in red. This makes particularly transparent which scenarios can remain open while constraints from DD get even tighter. One can easily see that regarding current bounds the D = 5 Yukawa and gauge portals, shown in the upper panel, tend to occupy rather similar regions of the parameter space, mostly restricted to the secluded and  $m_S/2$  pole regimes. However, the former portal features a larger viable region around  $m_{\chi} \approx m_S/2$  for  $m_S \geq 2m_t$ . In this regime the decay  $S \to \bar{t}t$  is allowed which increases the total decay width of the mediator. Since a wider resonance boosts the annihilation cross section further away from the exact resonance condition the allowed region also broadens. Here, it could be interesting to also consider correlated limits from mono-Higgs final states, that necessarily emerge, but are not captured in the simplified Yukawa portal. The mixing portal, explored in the central panel, exhibits a significantly smaller population in the secluded region, especially for lower  $m_S$ , since even the modest scalar couplings considered in our scan are under pressure from direct detection in this regime. However, it adds a pronounced  $m_{\chi} \approx m_h/2$ resonance region.

Once the 'full' eDMEFT is finally considered, as done in the lower panel, we see a significant extension of the allowed parameter space, which can be traced back to basically two effects: non-trivial interplay between the different operators, originating for example from blind spots in DD, and possible new DM annihilations via the  $S^2 \bar{\chi} \chi$  contact term, as explained before. To disentangle these effects, here the EFT without (with)  $y_S^{(2)} > 0$  is shown in the left (right) plot. We see that even with  $y_S^{(2)} = 0$  the parameter space increases notably due to the operator interplay, leading to a broader region of points around the  $m_{\chi} \approx m_S/2$  resonance and the opening of the region towards lighter mediators of  $m_S \leq 100 \,\text{GeV}$  for moderate and larger DM masses. Including finally the coupling  $y_S^{(2)}$  fully opens the light-S-heavy-DM quadrant, including even smaller  $m_S$ , due to possible annihilations via the  $S^2 \bar{\chi} \chi$  operator which allows for more modest values of  $y_S$  and thereby to evade DD limits.

Before continuing the discussion, a remark is important. In the secluded region the correct relic density depends basically just on the  $y_S$  and  $y_S^{(2)}$  parameters. One would consequently obtain viable model points, evading even future detection prospects, just by considering extremely small values for the coupling of S with the SM sector, namely  $c_V^S$ ,  $\lambda'_{HS}$ ,  $c_S$ . The restriction of the viable parameter regions for  $m_{\chi} > m_S$  of the *individual* portals shown in figure 9 is basically due to the choice of the lower limits for  $c_V^S$ ,  $\lambda'_{HS}$ ,  $c_S$  given in eq. (2.22), which is motivated by the approach of considering non-vanishing values for each operator that is not forbidden by a symmetry. Moreover, we in fact cannot just set all these couplings to zero, since a small but non-zero coupling with SM states is needed to ensure that the DM was in thermal equilibrium in the early Universe, so that the standard thermal freeze-out computations are valid. Beyond that, when we refer to an enlargement of the viable parameter space in the secluded region due to considering the full



Figure 10. Left Panel: model points in the  $m_S - \sigma_{\chi p}^{SI}$  plane for the full EFT, complying with all current experimental constraints but being potentially testable at colliders in the near future according to the criteria given in the main text. The different colors indicate the processes which can be used to probe the corresponding points, namely  $pp \to S \to VV$  (cyan),  $pp \to S \to hh$ (green) and  $pp \to S \to \gamma\gamma$  (orange). The regions marked in red will be excluded in the case of no signal at XENONnT. Right panel: same model points in the  $\lambda'_{HS} - c_V^S$  plane, where blue points feature DM scattering cross-sections above the projected limit from XENONnT while red ones will also pass this upcoming constraint.

EFT (or its variant with  $y_S^{(2)} = 0$ ) rather than simpler portal models, we have in mind that in the former case there are viable model points for moderate values of the  $c_V^S$ ,  $\lambda'_{HS}$ ,  $c_S$ parameters, which would be already excluded in the corresponding portals and could be large enough to be probed by future experimental upgrades. We will further explore this last point below.

Irrespectively of this, the differences between the portals and the eDMEFT get even more pronounced once we finally look at projected XENONnT constraints, with points passing also the latter depicted in red. As one can observe, while with further strengthening DD constraints the viable region of the Higgs-mixing portal would be mostly bound to a rather tuned resonance band with  $m_S \approx 2m_{\chi}$ , and also the Yukawa and gauge portals would be constrained to rather narrow regions, the full eDMEFT stays vital in large areas of parameter space. This includes in particular the Higgs resonance region, which in the presence of the new operators remains viable due to cancellations in DD.

In summary, the eDMEFT scenario for fermionic DM with real scalar mediator appears currently to be most constrained by DM DD experiments, while LHC can exclude limited regions of the parameter space, characterized by high values of the mixing angle  $\theta$  or of the D = 5 coupling  $c_V^S$ . We now explore whether this situation might change in the near future, i.e. if upgrades of LHC results could be more competitive, at least in some regions of the parameter space of the eDMEFT, than future constraints from DD and thus allow for a potential 'discovery' of DM at colliders, within this extended framework. A naive estimate puts the potential improvement of the collider limits at  $\sqrt{L_{\text{HL-LHC}}/L_{\text{current}}} \approx 10$ . Therefore, we select from our general parameter scan all viable points that have a cross section less than one order of magnitude below the present bound in at least one of the collider processes considered here. The model points selected in this way are displayed in the left panel of figure 10 in the  $(m_S, \sigma_{\chi p}^{\rm SI})$  plane, and compared to the expected exclusion from XENONnT (red region). As can be seen, a sizable fraction of these points is characterized by very suppressed SI cross sections, far below the future experimental reach. To better characterize these parameter points we finally display them, in the right panel of figure 10, in the  $(\lambda'_{HS}, c_V^S)$  plane. In this plot the data points with DM scattering cross sections above the projected XENONnT bound are marked in blue, while those evading it are shown in red. The distribution resembles the shape of figure 5. We notice in particular a stripe at high values of  $c_V^S$  and substantial h - S mixing which corresponds to the blind spot highlighted in figure 5.

#### 3 Pseudoscalar mediator

We will now turn to the case where the SM is connected to the dark sector via a pseudoscalar mediator  $\tilde{S}$ . While sharing basic features with the scalar model discussed above, the pseudoscalar mediator leads to striking phenomenological differences in a number of observables. The eDMEFT Lagrangian for a fermionic dark matter particle  $\chi$  and a pseudoscalar mediator  $\tilde{S}$  reads [1]

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{eff}}^{\tilde{S}\chi} = \mathcal{L}_{\text{SM}} + \frac{1}{2} \partial_{\mu} \tilde{S} \partial^{\mu} \tilde{S} - \frac{1}{2} \mu_{\tilde{S}}^{2} \tilde{S}^{2} + \bar{\chi} i \partial \!\!\!/ \chi - m_{\chi} \bar{\chi} \chi$$
$$- \frac{\lambda_{\tilde{S}}}{4} \tilde{S}^{4} - \lambda_{H\tilde{S}} |H|^{2} \tilde{S}^{2}$$
$$- i y_{\tilde{S}} \tilde{S} \bar{\chi}_{L} \chi_{R} - \frac{y_{\tilde{S}}^{(2)} \tilde{S}^{2} + y_{H}^{(2)} |H|^{2}}{\Lambda} \bar{\chi}_{L} \chi_{R} + \text{h.c.}$$
$$- \frac{\tilde{S}}{\Lambda} \left[ i (y_{d}^{\tilde{S}})^{ij} \bar{Q}_{L}^{i} H d_{R}^{j} + i (y_{u}^{\tilde{S}})^{ij} \bar{Q}_{L}^{i} \tilde{H} u_{R}^{j} + i (y_{\ell}^{\tilde{S}})^{ij} \bar{L}_{L}^{i} H \ell_{R}^{j} + \text{h.c.} \right]$$
$$- \frac{\tilde{S}}{\Lambda} \left[ C_{BB}^{\tilde{S}} \tilde{B}_{\mu\nu} B^{\mu\nu} + C_{WW}^{\tilde{S}} \tilde{W}^{I\mu\nu} W_{\mu\nu}^{I} + C_{GG}^{\tilde{S}} \tilde{G}^{a\mu\nu} G_{\mu\nu}^{a} \right].$$
(3.1)

The notation follows the conventions detailed in section 2, and we adopted a similar rescaling as in eq. (2.3) between  $c_V^{\tilde{S}}$  and  $C_{VV}^{\tilde{S}}$ . Due to the assumption of CP-conservation, the operator  $|H|^2 \tilde{S}$  is forbidden and we assume that  $\tilde{S}$  does not develop a vacuum expectation value. Therefore, there is no mixing between the SM Higgs and the pseudoscalar mediator, and Higgs precision observations are less sensitive to this model. The effective Higgs portal operator  $|H|^2 \chi_L \chi_R$  does not depend on  $\tilde{S}$  (or S) and can also be included in the pseudoscalar model. In order to work out the differences between the scalar and the pseudoscalar eDMEFT, and since the strength of  $y_H^{(2)}$  is rather constrained, we restrict our analysis to  $y_H^{(2)} = 0$ . For analogous reasons we will neglect the  $y_{\tilde{S}}^{(2)}$  coupling since the corresponding operator does not distinguish the CP-even versus CP-odd nature of the mediator.

In the following we revisit the various observables considered in the previous section and work out the differences and similarities between the scalar and the pseudoscalar mediator before analyzing the full parameter space of the pseudoscalar eDMEFT.

# 3.1 DM phenomenology

#### 3.1.1 Relic density

In analogy to the case of the scalar mediator, we present the DM annihilation cross sections in the relevant channels, retaining just the leading piece. The thermally averaged cross section into fermions can be approximated by

$$\begin{split} \langle \sigma v \rangle_{ff} &\approx \frac{N_c}{4\pi} \frac{v^2}{\Lambda^2} \frac{y_{\tilde{S}}^2 (y_{\tilde{f}}^{\tilde{S}})^2 m_{\chi}^2}{(m_{\tilde{S}}^2 - 4m_{\chi}^2)^2} \\ &\approx \begin{cases} 5.0 \times 10^{-2} \sigma_v^0 N_c \left(\frac{3 \,\mathrm{TeV}}{\Lambda}\right)^2 \left(\frac{m_{\chi}}{100 \,\mathrm{GeV}}\right)^2 \left(\frac{500 \,\mathrm{GeV}}{m_{\tilde{S}}}\right)^4 y_{\tilde{S}}^2 (y_{\tilde{f}}^{\tilde{S}})^2, \ m_{\chi} \ll \frac{m_{\tilde{S}}}{2} \\ 1.95 \,\sigma_v^0 N_c \left(\frac{3 \,\mathrm{TeV}}{\Lambda}\right)^2 \left(\frac{100 \,\mathrm{GeV}}{m_{\chi}}\right)^2 y_{\tilde{S}}^2 (y_{\tilde{f}}^{\tilde{S}})^2, \ m_{\chi} \gg \frac{m_{\tilde{S}}}{2} . \end{split}$$

$$(3.2)$$

In contrast to the case of a scalar mediator this expression is of order  $v_{\chi}^0$ , i.e. s-wave instead of p-wave. Consequently, the annihilation cross section at freeze-out is typically enhanced by a factor  $1/v_{\chi}^2 \approx 10$ , and the cosmologically preferred values of the couplings are smaller than found in the previous section. The same effect can be observed in the cross section into gauge bosons. Taking gluons as a representative choice for VV final states, we find

$$\begin{split} \langle \sigma v \rangle_{GG} &\approx \frac{2}{\Lambda^2 \pi} \frac{(C_{GG}^{\tilde{S}})^2 y_{\tilde{S}}^2 m_{\chi}^4}{(4m_{\chi}^2 - m_{\tilde{S}}^2)^2} \\ &\approx \begin{cases} 6.6 \times 10^{-2} \sigma_v^0 \left(\frac{3 \,\mathrm{TeV}}{\Lambda}\right)^2 \left(\frac{m_{\chi}}{100 \,\mathrm{GeV}}\right)^4 \left(\frac{500 \,\mathrm{GeV}}{m_{\tilde{S}}}\right)^4 y_{\tilde{S}}^2 \left(\frac{\alpha_s c_{G}^{\tilde{S}}}{4\pi}\right)^2, \ m_{\chi} \ll \frac{m_{\tilde{S}}}{2} \\ 2.58 \,\sigma_v^0 \left(\frac{3 \,\mathrm{TeV}}{\Lambda}\right)^2 y_{\tilde{S}}^2 \left(\frac{\alpha_s c_{G}^{\tilde{S}}}{4\pi}\right)^2, \ m_{\chi} \gg \frac{m_{\tilde{S}}}{2} . \end{split}$$

$$(3.3)$$

The situation is different for  $\tilde{S}\tilde{S}$  final states. Here, the thermal cross section can be approximated, in the limit  $m_{\chi} \gg m_{\tilde{S}}$ , as

$$\langle \sigma v \rangle_{\tilde{S}\tilde{S}} \approx \frac{y_{\tilde{S}}^4 v_{\chi}^2}{192\pi m_{\chi}^2} \approx 10 \, \sigma_v^0 \left(\frac{100 \,\text{GeV}}{m_{\chi}}\right)^2 y_{\tilde{S}}^4 \,. \tag{3.4}$$

As can be seen, the *p*-wave suppression is not lifted by switching the CP-properties of the mediator in this case and the leading contribution arises at  $\mathcal{O}(v_{\chi}^2)$ . However, it should be kept in mind that this annihilation channel can be realized without resorting to higher dimensional operators and lacks the  $1/\Lambda^2$  suppression that characterizes the annihilation channels discussed above. Unless the masses of the new states are rather close to the scale of the effective interaction this can compensate for the velocity suppression and makes  $\tilde{S}\tilde{S}$ one of the most important channels for setting the relic density in the secluded regime. The  $\chi \bar{\chi} \tilde{S}^2$  operator can also contribute to  $\tilde{S}\tilde{S}$  final states. The annihilation cross section is identical to the scalar case, and eq. (2.13) can be used to estimate its importance.

Interestingly, the mixed annihilation channel into  $\hat{S}h$  final states is both *s*-wave and can be realized with dimension-4 terms only. The leading contribution is given, taking for simplicity the limit  $m_{\chi} \gg \frac{m_{\tilde{S}}+m_h}{2}$ , by

$$\langle \sigma v \rangle_{\tilde{S}h} \approx \frac{y_{\tilde{S}}^2 \lambda_{\tilde{S}H}^2 v^2}{256 \pi m_{\chi}^4} \approx 4.4 \times 10^2 \sigma_v^0 \left(\frac{100 \,\text{GeV}}{m_{\chi}}\right)^4 y_{\tilde{S}}^2 \lambda_{\tilde{S}H}^2 \,. \tag{3.5}$$

In particular for  $m_{\chi}$  around the electroweak scale this annihilation rate can naturally become large and should be expected to contribute significantly to the relic density.

Besides shifting the parameter space for a successful thermal freeze-out towards lower couplings, the presence of s-wave cross sections also makes ID effective. We will comment more on this later.

#### 3.1.2 Direct detection

In the limit in which the direct coupling of DM to the Higgs boson through the effective interaction  $y_H^{(2)}$  is absent or suppressed, the DD phenomenology is crucially different from the previous case. The coupling of the DM with quarks via a pseudoscalar field leads to a spin-dependent cross section which is also suppressed by  $q^4/(m_{\chi}^2 m_p^2)$ , with q the (small) momentum transfer. The scattering rate induced by this interaction is far from the experimental sensitivity unless the mass of the mediator is significantly below the nuclear scale [105]. The effective coupling of  $\tilde{S}$  with gluons similarly leads to a tiny momentumsuppressed cross section [106]. Therefore, the most relevant interactions with nuclei arise at higher order and are induced at the one-loop level [107–110]. For illustration we report a set of representative diagrams in figure 11. From these it is straightforward to notice that the contribution to the amplitude from box-shaped diagrams is suppressed by a factor  $1/\Lambda^2$ while, on the contrary, the triangle shaped diagrams contain no coupling depending on  $\Lambda$ . To good approximation, we can then compute the DM scattering cross section retaining only the latter and, hence, write the cross section as:

$$\sigma_{\chi p}^{\text{SI loop}} = \frac{\mu_{\chi p}^2}{\pi} \left| \sum_{q=u,d,s} m_p f_q \frac{\lambda_{H\tilde{S}}}{m_h^2} C_{\tilde{S}}^{\text{triangle}} + \frac{6}{27} m_p f_T \frac{\lambda_{H\tilde{S}}}{m_h^2} C_{\tilde{S}}^{\text{triangle}} \right|^2, \quad (3.6)$$

where

$$C_{\tilde{S}}^{\text{triangle}} = \frac{y_{\tilde{S}}^2}{(4\pi)^2} m_{\chi} C_2(m_{\chi}^2, m_{\tilde{S}}^2, m_{\chi}^2)$$
(3.7)

0

with

$$C_{2}(m_{\chi}^{2}, m_{\tilde{S}}^{2}, m_{\chi}^{2}) = -\frac{1}{m_{\chi}^{2}} + \frac{(-m_{\tilde{S}}^{4} + 3m_{\tilde{S}}^{2}m_{\chi}^{2})\sqrt{m_{\tilde{S}}^{2} - 4m_{\chi}^{2}}}{m_{\tilde{S}}m_{\chi}^{4}\left(m_{\tilde{S}}^{2} - 4m_{\chi}^{2}\right)} \\ \times \log\left[\frac{m_{\tilde{S}}^{2} + \sqrt{m_{\tilde{S}}^{2}(m_{\tilde{S}}^{2} - 4m_{\chi}^{2})}}{2m_{\chi}m_{\tilde{S}}}\right] + \frac{m_{\tilde{S}}^{2} - m_{\chi}^{2}}{2m_{\chi}^{4}}\log\left[\frac{m_{\tilde{S}}^{2}}{m_{\chi}^{2}}\right].$$
(3.8)



Figure 11. Representative loop diagrams contributing to the scattering cross-section on nucleons in the case of a pseudoscalar mediator.

Even though the bounds will turn out to be less strong than in the case of a scalar mediator, those from Xenon-based experiments are not negligible. We will illustrate them in more detail below.

## 3.1.3 Indirect detection

The annihilation cross sections into SM fermions and gauge boson pairs, as well as the one into the  $h\tilde{S}$  final state, are *s*-wave dominated; their values at thermal freeze-out and at present times are comparable. Therefore, ID experiments have the potential to test thermally produced dark matter in this setup. There are various signatures that can be used to search for DM annihilation happening in our local environment today. In our analysis we will include two of the cleanest bounds on a DM annihilation signal: i) the limits on the continuum  $\gamma$ -ray flux produced by DM annihilations in dwarf galaxies from Fermi-LAT data [111], and ii) the limits on gamma-ray lines from  $\gamma\gamma$  and  $Z\gamma$  final states derived by the Fermi collaboration in [112]. Concerning the  $h\tilde{S}$  final state, it will mostly lead to a  $\bar{b}b\bar{b}b$  signature which could be again probed through  $\gamma$ -ray signatures. To our knowledge there are, however, no dedicated studies for this kind of signature.

## 3.2 Collider signals

The collider phenomenology of the pseudoscalar model is very similar to the scalar case. In order to gain some insight into the relevance of new physics searches it is instructive to consider first resonant mediator production. As before, the cross section can be estimated using eq. (2.17), and only the width needs to be reevaluated. For the gauge-portal interaction the square matrix elements of the  $\tilde{S} \to gg$  and the  $\tilde{S} \to \gamma\gamma$  processes are identical to the scalar case, while the width into massive gauge bosons tends to the same value for  $m_{\tilde{S}} \gg m_{W/Z}$ . Therefore, the bounds from searches for the visible decays of the pseudoscalar mediator are essentially the same as in the scalar model. For the loop-induced production from gluons due to the Yukawa-like operator a minor modification of the width given in eq. (2.19) is necessary; the loop function has to be replaced by the one for a pseudoscalar mediator

$$F_S(x) \to F_{\tilde{S}}(x) = x^2 \left| \arctan^2 \frac{1}{\sqrt{x-1}} \right|^2$$
 (3.9)



Figure 12. Exclusion limits from the ATLAS mono-jet search [55] in the  $m_{\tilde{S}} - c_G^S$  plane (left) and  $m_{\tilde{S}} - y_t^{\tilde{S}}$  plane (right) for the pseudoscalar mediator. In both cases  $y_{\tilde{S}} = 1$ ,  $m_{\chi} = 10 \text{ GeV}$  and all other couplings are equal to zero.

Since  $F_{\tilde{S}}(x) \geq F_S(x)$  for all x, the production rate of pseudoscalars is always bigger than the one of a scalar of the same mass and the bounds are stronger by an  $\mathcal{O}(1)$  factor. Our practical implementation of the limits on a beyond-the-SM resonances decaying to visible final states is analogous to the case of a scalar mediator.

These kinds of signatures can be complemented by mono-jet signals associated to the invisible decays of  $\tilde{S}$  for  $m_{\tilde{S}} \geq 2m_{\chi}$ . Again, similarly to the case of the scalar mediator, we have recast the results from LHC searches [55] employing the CheckMATE package. For illustration we show the excluded regions in the  $(m_{\tilde{S}}, c_{G}^{\tilde{S}})$  and  $(m_{\tilde{S}}, y_{t}^{\tilde{S}})$  planes, assuming  $m_{\chi} = 10 \text{ GeV}$ , in figure 12. As expected, we find that the limits on the gauge-portal are indistinguishable from the scalar case, while the bounds on the Yukawa-portal improve by a factor  $\approx 1.5$  at low  $m_{\tilde{S}}$ .

Mixing with the Higgs is absent; however, decays of h to pseudoscalar pairs are important for  $m_{\tilde{S}} \leq m_h/2$  in the presence of  $\lambda_{H\tilde{S}}$ . We combine the corresponding limits on decays of the SM-like Higgs into two light pseudoscalars derived in [14, 113] (see also e.g. [114] for related studies) and find stringent constraints on  $\lambda_{H\tilde{S}}$ .

#### 3.3 Combined results

To obtain a global picture, we will follow the same strategy as in the previous section and perform the analysis of the pseudoscalar mediator by considering increasingly refined scenarios.

#### 3.3.1 Basic portals in isolation

In order to illustrate the individual effects of the different interactions we first discuss again basic portal scenarios that form a subset of the Lagrangian in (3.1). In the pseudoscalar model only two portals are relevant: the gauge and the Yukawa portal. The mixing portal is forbidden by the assumed CP symmetry. The effective Higgs portal is in principle present but its phenomenology is identical to the one discussed in the previous section, and we will not recapitulate it here.

A simple visualization of the cosmologically preferred parameter space in these two scenarios is presented in figure 13, where we display isocontours corresponding to the



Figure 13. Isocontours of correct relic abundance for the Yukawa (top), and gauge (bottom) portals with a pseudoscalar mediator. The left panels display the  $m_{\chi}$  – coupling plane for  $m_S = 100 \text{ GeV}$ (black, solid) and  $m_S = 500 \text{ GeV}$  (red, dashed). The shaded regions correspond to the exclusion bounds from ID constraints. The plots in the right column show instead the  $m_S - m_{\chi}$  plane for  $y_{\tilde{S}} = 1$  and  $c_{\tilde{S}} = 1$  (top) and  $c_V^{\tilde{S}} = 1$  (bottom). The regions inside the gray contours are excluded by ID. For all plots we have set  $\Lambda = 3 \text{ TeV}$ .

observed relic density for fixed  $m_{\tilde{S}} = 100 \text{ GeV}$  (black) and  $m_{\tilde{S}} = 500 \text{ GeV}$  (red), as well as in the  $m_{\tilde{S}} - m_{\chi}$  plane for fixed couplings. In all cases the  $\lambda_{H\tilde{S}}$  coupling has been set to zero. The plots show that the preferred regions for the relic density are again the resonance, i.e.  $m_{\chi} \simeq m_{\tilde{S}}/2$ , and the secluded one. By comparing figure 13 with the analogous plots for the scalar mediator, we notice that the isocontours corresponding to the correct relic density cover a wider region of parameter space. This is a consequence of the *s*-wave cross section into fermion and gauge boson pairs. Having set  $\lambda_{H\tilde{S}} = 0$ , the impact from DD is negligible, so no related contours appear in the figure. In contrast, ID bounds, both from  $\gamma$ -ray continuum and lines, should be taken into account. These limits are indicated by the shaded regions in figure 13.

In order to illustrate the impact of the loop-induced DM-nucleon interactions discussed in the previous subsections we have reconsidered in figure 14 the Yukawa portal fixing both



Figure 14. Constraints in the  $m_{\tilde{S}} - m_{\chi}$  plane for the Yukawa portal with  $c_{\tilde{S}} = 1, y_{\tilde{S}} = 1$  and three different assignations of  $\lambda_{\tilde{H}S} = 0.01, 0.1, 1$ . The isocontours of correct relic density are shown in red while the current (projected) limits from XENON1T (XENONnT/DARWIN) are given in blue (magneta/purple). The gray isocontours indicate limits from DM ID (viable regions of parameter space are outside these contours), while bounds from the  $h \to \tilde{S}\tilde{S}$  decay are shown in green.

 $c_{\tilde{S}}$  and  $y_{\tilde{S}}$  to 1 and varying instead the coupling  $\lambda_{H\tilde{S}}$  from 0.01 to 1. As can be seen, the value of  $\lambda_{H\tilde{S}}$ , which controls the strength of the triangle contribution to DD, has a strong impact. Indeed, for small  $\lambda_{H\tilde{S}} = 0.01$  even a highly sensitive future experiment like DARWIN can only probe a quite limited region of the parameter space. However, the testable region becomes significant for higher values of  $\lambda_{H\tilde{S}}$ . Current constraints from XENON1T are only sensitive to masses of the mediator below  $m_{\tilde{S}} \approx 100 \text{ GeV}$  even for  $\lambda_{H\tilde{S}} = 1$  and most of the DD region is also excluded by collider searches for  $h \to \tilde{S}\tilde{S}$ , marked in green in figure 14. Concerning the latter region we see that it extends, at light DM mass, at values of  $m_S > m_h/2$ , up to around 100 GeV. This because, as pointed in [15], the decay process  $h \to \tilde{S}\tilde{S}^* \to \tilde{S}\chi\chi$ , with  $\tilde{S}^*$  being an off-shell mediator, is important as well. However, with future generations of experiments this situation is expected to change, and scalar masses of up to several hundreds of GeV will be in reach of DD for sizable  $\lambda_{H\tilde{S}}$ .

## 3.3.2 Combining portals

As the next step we consider the simultaneous presence of the two aforementioned portals. More specifically we assume that both couplings  $c_V^{\tilde{S}}$  and  $c_{\tilde{S}}$  are different from zero while keeping  $\lambda_{H\tilde{S}} = 0$ . We will consider the same benchmarks for the DM and mediator masses as the for the scalar mediator, i.e.  $(m_{\chi}, m_{\tilde{S}}) = (80, 200)$  GeV, (225, 500) GeV, (500, 300) GeV, and show the combined constraints from DM and collider phenomenology in figure 15 considering the  $(c_{\tilde{S}}, y_{\tilde{S}})$  plane for three assignations of  $c_V^{\tilde{S}} = 0, 1, 5$ .

In each panel, the red isocontours represent the correct relic density, while the orange regions are excluded by searches for diphoton resonances. The absence of mixing between the Higgs and the mediator reduces the decay branching fraction of the latter into massive gauge bosons so that we found no appreciable constraints from searches of diboson resonances for the considered benchmarks, while for the 200 GeV mediator mono-jet searches (green) can exclude large values of  $c_{\tilde{S}}$  and  $c_{V}^{\tilde{S}}$ . The exclusions from ID are shown as gray regions. The panels display distinct regions corresponding to bounds from  $\gamma$ -ray continuum



**Figure 15.** Summary of constraints in the  $c_{\tilde{S}} - y_{\tilde{S}}$  plane for  $c_{V}^{\tilde{S}} = 0$  (left column),  $c_{V}^{\tilde{S}} = 1$  (center column), and  $c_{V}^{\tilde{S}} = 5$  (right column) and three different mass assignations as indicated in the individual panels. The red contours correspond to the correct relic density while the gray regions are excluded by limits from ID. Orange regions are excluded by collider searches for resonances decaying into photons and green region by mono-jet searches.

and  $\gamma$ -ray lines, respectively. Line signals depend only on  $c_V^{\tilde{S}}$  (and  $y_{\tilde{S}}$ ), hence they appear as horizontal bands in the plots. As expected from the discussion of the previous section, DD has no impact on benchmarks with  $\lambda_{H\tilde{S}} = 0$ . The interplay of the different operators is most evident in the relic density contours. The two benchmarks with  $m_{\chi} \leq m_{\tilde{S}}$  show a substantial change of the relic density isocontours when  $c_V^{\tilde{S}} \neq 0$ . For the third benchmark, i.e. the one in the secluded regime, the relic density lines are mostly determined by the value of the  $y_{\tilde{S}}$  coupling, indicating that they are primarily fixed by the annihilation into  $\tilde{S}\tilde{S}$  pairs. Contrary to the case of the scalar mediator, we see however a change for  $c_{\tilde{S}} > 1$ . In this regime, annihilations into fermion pairs contribute significantly to the relic density since this channel is not velocity suppressed for a pseudoscalar mediator.

# 3.3.3 Scanning the parameter space

We can now conclude our survey with a general parameter-space scan. Following the analysis of the scalar case, we consider the six free parameters  $(m_{\chi}, m_{\tilde{S}}, y_{\tilde{S}}, \lambda_{H\tilde{S}}, c_{\tilde{S}}, c_{V}^{\tilde{S}})$ , and vary them within the ranges

$$m_{\chi} \in [10, 1000] \text{ GeV}$$

$$m_{\tilde{S}} \in [10, 1000] \text{ GeV}$$

$$\lambda_{H\tilde{S}} \in [10^{-2}, 1] \qquad (3.10)$$

$$y_{\tilde{S}} \in [10^{-2}, 10]$$

$$c_{\tilde{S}} \in [10^{-2}, 10]$$

$$c_{\tilde{V}}^{\tilde{S}} \in [10^{-2}, 10] ,$$

with again  $\Lambda = 3$  TeV. The corresponding model points are shown in figure 16 and distinguished through a similar color code as in the scalar case, namely:

- green points: account only for the observed relic density;
- orange points: comply with DD and ID but are excluded by colliders;
- *blue points*: pass all the applied constraints.

Various slices in the higher-dimensional parameter space considered in our scan are shown in figure 16. Focusing on the first plot, i.e. the  $m_{\tilde{S}} - m_{\chi}$  plane, we notice a broader viable parameter space with respect to the case of a scalar mediator. While for  $m_{\chi} \lesssim$ 150 GeV, the  $m_{\chi} \sim m_{\tilde{S}}/2$  and the secluded regime are the only viable regions, points compatible with all the considered constraints are present also for  $m_{\chi} < m_{\tilde{S}}/2$  for higher  $m_{\chi}$ . This feature, which is absent in the case of scalar mediator, is due to the much weaker DD limits. ID is putting relevant constraints on the parameter space but its impact is localized at small DM masses since current experimental sensitivity reaches at most  $m_{\chi} \approx 150 \,\text{GeV}$ . As can be seen in the second and fourth plot of figure 16, collider searches impact a small region of parameter space, in particular for  $c_V^{\tilde{S}} > 1$  and  $m_{\tilde{S}} \gtrsim 100 \,\text{GeV}$  and for  $m_{\tilde{S}} \leq m_h/2$  and  $\lambda_{H\tilde{S}} \gtrsim 0.02$ . In this last region the exclusion bound stems from the searches for the  $h \to SS$  decay. Moving to the  $y_{\tilde{S}}$  and  $c_{\tilde{S}}$  parameters, we see from figure 16 that these are weakly constrained, with current exclusions of  $y_{\tilde{S}}, c_{\tilde{S}} \gtrsim 1$  for low values of  $m_{\chi}, m_{\tilde{S}}$ . From the lower panel of figure 16 we finally notice the absence of model points for  $y_{\tilde{S}} \lesssim 0.1$  and  $m_{\chi} \geq 500 \,\text{GeV}$ . With the  $y_{\tilde{S}}^{(2)}$  and  $y_{H}^{(2)}$  couplings set to zero, the only way to achieve a viable DM phenomenology at small  $y_{\tilde{S}}$  is via the  $m_{\chi} \sim m_{\tilde{S}}/2$  pole. As the considered parameter space is limited to  $m_{\tilde{S}} \leq 1$  TeV, the resonant regime is not included in our analysis for  $m_{\chi} \geq 500 \,\text{GeV}$ .



Figure 16. Results of the parameter scan for the pseudoscalar eDMEFT setup in various planes, analogous to the scalar case presented in figures 7 and 8, see text for details. Contrary to the case of the scalar mediator we have shown the  $(m_{\chi}, c_{\tilde{S}})$  plane, rather than the  $(m_{\tilde{S}}, c_{\tilde{S}})$  plane since the latter is not impacted by the constraints considered in our study.

# 4 Conclusions

The search for dark matter is one of the most important tasks in high energy physics today. This is reflected by the large number of experiments that probe various aspects of DM physics. Combining the data accumulated by the ongoing experimental efforts is challenging and a versatile framework that allows for a consistent theoretical interpretation is called for. The eDMEFT, which combines effective field theory with the simplified model approach provides such an analysis tool. In this article, we have performed a comprehensive survey of the phenomenology of the eDMEFT with scalar and pseudoscalar mediator taking into account constraints from the measured DM abundance, direct- and indirect-detection bounds, as well as the most relevant limits from collider searches. After presenting analytical and numerical results for the various annihilation cross sections and the DM-nucleon scattering in the presence of D = 5 operators, we turned to an analysis of missing energy signatures at the LHC and discussed searches for scalar resonances decaying to vector-boson, di-jet, and Higgs-pair final states. Afterwards we approached a survey of the full EFT parameter space, first exploring a set of minimal portal scenarios that are realized within the eDMEFT, before turning to interference effects between various operators. Interestingly, these allow for cancellations in the DD cross section that lead to allowed 'blind-spots' for scalar mediators that could be missed in a naive simplified-model approach. Finally, we delivered comprehensive scans including all the essential operators, that show which parameter-space regions survive the constraints from dark matter phenomenology and from collider searches, pointing out new viable regions emerging in the eDMEFT. In particular, we demonstrated how future XENONnT limits could corner conventional scalar portals to the dark sector, while in the eDMEFT larger parts in different mass regions in the  $(m_S, m_\chi)$  plane remain open. We find that a significant part of this parameter space could however be in reach of the high-luminosity LHC thus highlighting the complementarity between the different experimental search strategies.

We have repeated our analysis considering a CP-odd mediator. While the collider phenomenology is largely similar to the one of scalar mediator there are striking differences in DD and ID. The DD cross section of a DM candidate that interacts with the SM via a pseudoscalar particle is loop suppressed and, therefore, the experimental limits provide a much looser constraint in this case. In contrast, ID is much more sensitive to pseudoscalar mediators since the annihilation cross section into a number of relevant final states corresponds to s-wave. Consequently, this scenario is most constrained for  $m_{\chi} \leq 100 \text{ GeV}$ while the parameter space for heavier DM is largely open. Future experimental data will be crucial to test this kind of scenario.

All in all, the eDMEFT proved to be a very versatile tool for the analysis of a very broad range of experimental signals and shows promise as a flexible and easy to use interface between theory and experiment.

## Acknowledgments

We are grateful to Giorgio Busoni and Thomas Hugle for useful discussions. VT acknowledges support by the IMPRS-PTFS.

**Open Access.** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

# References

- T. Alanne and F. Goertz, Extended dark matter EFT, Eur. Phys. J. C 80 (2020) 446 [arXiv:1712.07626] [INSPIRE].
- [2] W. Shepherd, T.M.P. Tait and G. Zaharijas, Bound states of weakly interacting dark matter, Phys. Rev. D 79 (2009) 055022 [arXiv:0901.2125] [INSPIRE].
- [3] M. Beltrán, D. Hooper, E.W. Kolb, Z.A.C. Krusberg and T.M.P. Tait, Maverick dark matter at colliders, JHEP 09 (2010) 037 [arXiv:1002.4137] [INSPIRE].
- [4] J. Goodman, M. Ibe, A. Rajaraman, W. Shepherd, T.M.P. Tait and H.-B. Yu, Constraints on light Majorana dark matter from colliders, Phys. Lett. B 695 (2011) 185
   [arXiv:1005.1286] [INSPIRE].
- J. Goodman, M. Ibe, A. Rajaraman, W. Shepherd, T.M.P. Tait and H.-B. Yu, Constraints on dark matter from colliders, Phys. Rev. D 82 (2010) 116010 [arXiv:1008.1783]
   [INSPIRE].

- [6] Y. Bai, P.J. Fox and R. Harnik, The Tevatron at the frontier of dark matter direct detection, JHEP 12 (2010) 048 [arXiv:1005.3797] [INSPIRE].
- [7] J. Alwall, P. Schuster and N. Toro, Simplified models for a first characterization of new physics at the LHC, Phys. Rev. D 79 (2009) 075020 [arXiv:0810.3921] [INSPIRE].
- [8] A. De Simone, G.F. Giudice and A. Strumia, Benchmarks for dark matter searches at the LHC, JHEP 06 (2014) 081 [arXiv:1402.6287] [INSPIRE].
- [9] J. Abdallah et al., Simplified models for dark matter and missing energy searches at the LHC, arXiv:1409.2893 [INSPIRE].
- [10] M.R. Buckley, D. Feld and D. Goncalves, Scalar simplified models for dark matter, Phys. Rev. D 91 (2015) 015017 [arXiv:1410.6497] [INSPIRE].
- P. Harris, V.V. Khoze, M. Spannowsky and C. Williams, Constraining dark sectors at colliders: beyond the effective theory approach, Phys. Rev. D 91 (2015) 055009
   [arXiv:1411.0535] [INSPIRE].
- [12] J. Abdallah et al., Simplified models for dark matter searches at the LHC, Phys. Dark Univ.
   9-10 (2015) 8 [arXiv:1506.03116] [INSPIRE].
- [13] A. De Simone and T. Jacques, Simplified models vs. effective field theory approaches in dark matter searches, Eur. Phys. J. C 76 (2016) 367 [arXiv:1603.08002] [INSPIRE].
- [14] M. Bauer, U. Haisch and F. Kahlhoefer, Simplified dark matter models with two Higgs doublets: I. Pseudoscalar mediators, JHEP 05 (2017) 138 [arXiv:1701.07427] [INSPIRE].
- [15] LHC DARK MATTER WORKING GROUP collaboration, LHC dark matter working group: next-generation spin-0 dark matter models, Phys. Dark Univ. 27 (2020) 100351
   [arXiv:1810.09420] [INSPIRE].
- [16] G. Arcadi, G. Busoni, T. Hugle and V.T. Tenorth, Comparing 2HDM + scalar and pseudoscalar simplified models at LHC, JHEP 06 (2020) 098 [arXiv:2001.10540]
   [INSPIRE].
- [17] M. Duerr, F. Kahlhoefer, K. Schmidt-Hoberg, T. Schwetz and S. Vogl, How to save the WIMP: global analysis of a dark matter model with two s-channel mediators, JHEP 09 (2016) 042 [arXiv:1606.07609] [INSPIRE].
- [18] A. Ismail, W.-Y. Keung, K.-H. Tsao and J. Unwin, Axial vector Z' and anomaly cancellation, Nucl. Phys. B 918 (2017) 220 [arXiv:1609.02188] [INSPIRE].
- [19] W. Buchmüller and D. Wyler, Effective Lagrangian analysis of new interactions and flavor conservation, Nucl. Phys. B 268 (1986) 621 [INSPIRE].
- [20] K. Hagiwara, S. Ishihara, R. Szalapski and D. Zeppenfeld, Low-energy effects of new interactions in the electroweak boson sector, Phys. Rev. D 48 (1993) 2182 [INSPIRE].
- [21] B. Grzadkowski, M. Iskrzynski, M. Misiak and J. Rosiek, Dimension-six terms in the standard model lagrangian, JHEP 10 (2010) 085 [arXiv:1008.4884] [INSPIRE].
- [22] LHC HIGGS CROSS SECTION WORKING GROUP collaboration, Handbook of LHC Higgs Cross Sections: 4. Deciphering the nature of the Higgs sector, arXiv:1610.07922 [INSPIRE].
- [23] S. Adhikari, I.M. Lewis and M. Sullivan, Beyond the standard model effective field theory: the singlet extended standard model, arXiv:2003.10449 [INSPIRE].

- [24] J.F. Kamenik, B.R. Safdi, Y. Soreq and J. Zupan, Comments on the diphoton excess: critical reappraisal of effective field theory interpretations, JHEP 07 (2016) 042
   [arXiv:1603.06566] [INSPIRE].
- [25] R. Franceschini et al., Digamma, what next?, JHEP 07 (2016) 150 [arXiv:1604.06446] [INSPIRE].
- [26] B. Gripaios and D. Sutherland, An operator basis for the Standard Model with an added scalar singlet, JHEP 08 (2016) 103 [arXiv:1604.07365] [INSPIRE].
- [27] A. Carmona, F. Goertz and A. Papaefstathiou, Uncovering the relation of a scalar resonance to the Higgs boson, Phys. Rev. D 95 (2017) 095022 [arXiv:1606.02716]
   [INSPIRE].
- [28] M. Bauer, A. Butter, J. Gonzalez-Fraile, T. Plehn and M. Rauch, Learning from a Higgs-like scalar resonance, Phys. Rev. D 95 (2017) 055011 [arXiv:1607.04562] [INSPIRE].
- [29] G. D'Ambrosio, G.F. Giudice, G. Isidori and A. Strumia, *Minimal flavor violation: an effective field theory approach*, *Nucl. Phys. B* 645 (2002) 155 [hep-ph/0207036] [INSPIRE].
- [30] M. Pospelov and T. ter Veldhuis, Direct and indirect limits on the electromagnetic form-factors of WIMPs, Phys. Lett. B 480 (2000) 181 [hep-ph/0003010] [INSPIRE].
- [31] V. Barger, W.-Y. Keung and D. Marfatia, Electromagnetic properties of dark matter: dipole moments and charge form factor, Phys. Lett. B 696 (2011) 74 [arXiv:1007.4345]
   [INSPIRE].
- B.J. Kavanagh, P. Panci and R. Ziegler, Faint light from dark matter: classifying and constraining dark matter-photon effective operators, JHEP 04 (2019) 089
   [arXiv:1810.00033] [INSPIRE].
- [33] C. Arina, A. Cheek, K. Mimasu and L. Pagani, Light and darkness: consistently coupling dark matter to photons via effective operators, arXiv:2005.12789 [INSPIRE].
- [34] https://feynrules.irmp.ucl.ac.be/wiki/eDMEFT
- [35] G. Arcadi et al., The waning of the WIMP? A review of models, searches, and constraints, Eur. Phys. J. C 78 (2018) 203 [arXiv:1703.07364] [INSPIRE].
- [36] T. Robens and T. Stefaniak, Status of the Higgs singlet extension of the standard model after LHC Run 1, Eur. Phys. J. C 75 (2015) 104 [arXiv:1501.02234] [INSPIRE].
- [37] A. Falkowski, C. Gross and O. Lebedev, A second Higgs from the Higgs portal, JHEP 05 (2015) 057 [arXiv:1502.01361] [INSPIRE].
- [38] G. Steigman, B. Dasgupta and J.F. Beacom, Precise relic WIMP abundance and its impact on searches for dark matter annihilation, Phys. Rev. D 86 (2012) 023506
   [arXiv:1204.3622] [INSPIRE].
- [39] K. Griest and D. Seckel, Three exceptions in the calculation of relic abundances, Phys. Rev. D 43 (1991) 3191 [INSPIRE].
- [40] G. Bélanger, F. Boudjema, A. Pukhov and A. Semenov, MicrOMEGAs\_3: a program for calculating dark matter observables, Comput. Phys. Commun. 185 (2014) 960
   [arXiv:1305.0237] [INSPIRE].
- [41] T. Marrodán Undagoitia and L. Rauch, Dark matter direct-detection experiments, J. Phys. G 43 (2016) 013001 [arXiv:1509.08767] [INSPIRE].

- [42] XENON collaboration, Dark matter search results from a one ton-year exposure of XENON1T, Phys. Rev. Lett. 121 (2018) 111302 [arXiv:1805.12562] [INSPIRE].
- [43] DEAP collaboration, Search for dark matter with a 231-day exposure of liquid argon using DEAP-3600 at SNOLAB, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 022004 [arXiv:1902.04048] [INSPIRE].
- [44] PANDAX-II collaboration, Dark matter results from 54-ton-day exposure of PandaX-II experiment, Phys. Rev. Lett. 119 (2017) 181302 [arXiv:1708.06917] [INSPIRE].
- [45] LUX collaboration, Results from a search for dark matter in the complete LUX exposure, Phys. Rev. Lett. 118 (2017) 021303 [arXiv:1608.07648] [INSPIRE].
- [46] DARKSIDE collaboration, DarkSide-50 532-day dark matter search with low-radioactivity argon, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 102006 [arXiv:1802.07198] [INSPIRE].
- [47] C. Cheung, L.J. Hall, D. Pinner and J.T. Ruderman, Prospects and blind spots for neutralino dark matter, JHEP 05 (2013) 100 [arXiv:1211.4873] [INSPIRE].
- [48] P. Huang and C.E.M. Wagner, Blind spots for neutralino dark matter in the MSSM with an intermediate m<sub>A</sub>, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 015018 [arXiv:1404.0392] [INSPIRE].
- [49] A. Berlin, S. Gori, T. Lin and L.-T. Wang, Pseudoscalar portal dark matter, Phys. Rev. D 92 (2015) 015005 [arXiv:1502.06000] [INSPIRE].
- [50] A. Choudhury, K. Kowalska, L. Roszkowski, E.M. Sessolo and A.J. Williams, Blind spots for direct detection with simplified DM models and the LHC, Universe 3 (2017) 41 [arXiv:1705.04230] [INSPIRE].
- [51] J.F. Gunion, H. E. Haber, G. L. Kane and S. Dawson, *The Higgs Hunter's guide*, CRC Press, U.S.A. (2000).
- [52] A. Djouadi, The anatomy of electro-weak symmetry breaking. I: The Higgs boson in the standard model, Phys. Rept. 457 (2008) 1 [hep-ph/0503172] [INSPIRE].
- [53] M. Spira, A. Djouadi, D. Graudenz and P.M. Zerwas, *Higgs boson production at the LHC*, *Nucl. Phys. B* 453 (1995) 17 [hep-ph/9504378] [INSPIRE].
- [54] F. Goertz, K. Tame-Narvaez and V.T. Tenorth, Di-jet/e<sup>+</sup>e<sup>-</sup> + MET to probe Z<sub>2</sub>-odd mediators to the dark sector, Eur. Phys. J. C 79 (2019) 860 [arXiv:1906.08007] [INSPIRE].
- [55] ATLAS collaboration, Search for dark matter and other new phenomena in events with an energetic jet and large missing transverse momentum using the ATLAS detector, JHEP 01 (2018) 126 [arXiv:1711.03301] [INSPIRE].
- [56] CMS collaboration, Search for new physics in final states with an energetic jet or a hadronically decaying W or Z boson and transverse momentum imbalance at  $\sqrt{s} = 13 \text{ TeV}$ , Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 092005 [arXiv:1712.02345] [INSPIRE].
- [57] ATLAS collaboration, Search for dark matter produced in association with a Higgs boson decaying to  $b\bar{b}$  using 36 fb<sup>-1</sup> of pp collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  TeV with the ATLAS detector, Phys. Rev. Lett. **119** (2017) 181804 [arXiv:1707.01302] [INSPIRE].
- [58] CMS collaboration, Search for dark matter produced in association with a Higgs boson decaying to a pair of bottom quarks in proton-proton collisions at √s = 13 TeV, Eur. Phys. J. C 79 (2019) 280 [arXiv:1811.06562] [INSPIRE].
- [59] CMS collaboration, Search for dark matter particles produced in association with a Higgs boson in proton-proton collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  TeV, JHEP **03** (2020) 025 [arXiv:1908.01713] [INSPIRE].

- [60] G. Busoni et al., Recommendations on presenting LHC searches for missing transverse energy signals using simplified s-channel models of dark matter, Phys. Dark Univ. 27 (2020) 100365 [arXiv:1603.04156] [INSPIRE].
- [61] A. Albert et al., Recommendations of the LHC Dark Matter Working Group: Comparing LHC searches for dark matter mediators in visible and invisible decay channels and calculations of the thermal relic density, Phys. Dark Univ. 26 (2019) 100377 [arXiv:1703.05703] [INSPIRE].
- [62] J. Alwall et al., The automated computation of tree-level and next-to-leading order differential cross sections, and their matching to parton shower simulations, JHEP 07 (2014) 079 [arXiv:1405.0301] [INSPIRE].
- [63] D. Dercks, N. Desai, J.S. Kim, K. Rolbiecki, J. Tattersall and T. Weber, CheckMATE 2: from the model to the limit, Comput. Phys. Commun. 221 (2017) 383 [arXiv:1611.09856] [INSPIRE].
- [64] M. Cacciari, G.P. Salam and G. Soyez, FastJet user manual, Eur. Phys. J. C 72 (2012) 1896 [arXiv:1111.6097] [INSPIRE].
- [65] M. Cacciari and G.P. Salam, Dispelling the  $N^3$  myth for the  $k_t$  jet-finder, Phys. Lett. B 641 (2006) 57 [hep-ph/0512210] [INSPIRE].
- [66] M. Cacciari, G.P. Salam and G. Soyez, The anti- $k_t$  jet clustering algorithm, JHEP 04 (2008) 063 [arXiv:0802.1189] [INSPIRE].
- [67] A.L. Read, Presentation of search results: The CL(s) technique, J. Phys. G 28 (2002) 2693 [INSPIRE].
- [68] T. Sjöstrand, S. Mrenna and P.Z. Skands, PYTHIA 6.4 physics and manual, JHEP 05 (2006) 026 [hep-ph/0603175] [INSPIRE].
- [69] T. Sjöstrand, S. Mrenna and P.Z. Skands, A brief introduction to PYTHIA 8.1, Comput. Phys. Commun. 178 (2008) 852 [arXiv:0710.3820] [INSPIRE].
- [70] DELPHES 3 collaboration, *DELPHES 3, a modular framework for fast simulation of a generic collider experiment*, *JHEP* **02** (2014) 057 [arXiv:1307.6346] [INSPIRE].
- [71] G. Arcadi, A. Djouadi and M. Raidal, Dark matter through the Higgs portal, Phys. Rept. 842 (2020) 1 [arXiv:1903.03616] [INSPIRE].
- [72] ATLAS collaboration, Combination of searches for invisible Higgs boson decays with the ATLAS experiment, Phys. Rev. Lett. **122** (2019) 231801 [arXiv:1904.05105] [INSPIRE].
- [73] S. Dawson, C. Englert and T. Plehn, *Higgs physics: it ain't over till it's over*, *Phys. Rept.* 816 (2019) 1 [arXiv:1808.01324] [INSPIRE].
- [74] ATLAS collaboration, Search for heavy particles decaying into top-quark pairs using lepton-plus-jets events in proton-proton collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 13 \text{ TeV}$  with the ATLAS detector, Eur. Phys. J. C 78 (2018) 565 [arXiv:1804.10823] [INSPIRE].
- [75] ATLAS collaboration, Searches for heavy ZZ and ZW resonances in the  $\ell \ell q q$  and  $\nu \nu q q$  final states in pp collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  TeV with the ATLAS detector, JHEP **03** (2018) 009 [arXiv:1708.09638] [INSPIRE].
- [76] ATLAS collaboration, Search for WW/WZ resonance production in  $\ell\nu qq$  final states in pp collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  TeV with the ATLAS detector, JHEP **03** (2018) 042 [arXiv:1710.07235] [INSPIRE].

- [77] ATLAS collaboration, Search for heavy resonances decaying into WW in the  $e\nu\mu\nu$  final state in pp collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  TeV with the ATLAS detector, Eur. Phys. J. C 78 (2018) 24 [arXiv:1710.01123] [INSPIRE].
- [78] ATLAS collaboration, Search for new phenomena in high-mass diphoton final states using 37 fb<sup>-1</sup> of proton-proton collisions collected at  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  TeV with the ATLAS detector, Phys. Lett. B 775 (2017) 105 [arXiv:1707.04147] [INSPIRE].
- [79] CMS collaboration, Search for physics beyond the standard model in high-mass diphoton events from proton-proton collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  TeV, Phys. Rev. D **98** (2018) 092001 [arXiv:1809.00327] [INSPIRE].
- [80] CMS collaboration, Search for  $Z\gamma$  resonances using leptonic and hadronic final states in proton-proton collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  TeV, JHEP **09** (2018) 148 [arXiv:1712.03143] [INSPIRE].
- [81] ATLAS collaboration, Search for heavy resonances decaying to a photon and a hadronically decaying Z/W/H boson in pp collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  TeV with the ATLAS detector, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 032015 [arXiv:1805.01908] [INSPIRE].
- [82] CMS collaboration, Search for narrow and broad dijet resonances in proton-proton collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  TeV and constraints on dark matter mediators and other new particles, JHEP 08 (2018) 130 [arXiv:1806.00843] [INSPIRE].
- [83] ATLAS collaboration, Search for pair production of Higgs bosons in the  $b\bar{b}b\bar{b}$  final state using proton-proton collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  TeV with the ATLAS detector, JHEP **01** (2019) 030 [arXiv:1804.06174] [INSPIRE].
- [84] CMS collaboration, Search for nonresonant Higgs boson pair production in the bbbb final state at  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  TeV, JHEP **04** (2019) 112 [arXiv:1810.11854] [INSPIRE].
- [85] ATLAS collaboration, Search for Higgs boson pair production in the  $b\bar{b}WW^*$  decay mode at  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  TeV with the ATLAS detector, JHEP **04** (2019) 092 [arXiv:1811.04671] [INSPIRE].
- [86] ATLAS collaboration, Search for resonant and non-resonant Higgs boson pair production in the bbτ<sup>+</sup>τ<sup>-</sup> decay channel in pp collisions at √s = 13 TeV with the ATLAS detector, Phys. Rev. Lett. **121** (2018) 191801 [Erratum ibid. **122** (2019) 089901] [arXiv:1808.00336] [INSPIRE].
- [87] ATLAS collaboration, Search for Higgs boson pair production in the  $\gamma\gamma WW^*$  channel using pp collision data recorded at  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  TeV with the ATLAS detector, Eur. Phys. J. C 78 (2018) 1007 [arXiv:1807.08567] [INSPIRE].
- [88] ATLAS collaboration, Search for Higgs boson pair production in the  $\gamma\gamma bb$  final state with 13 TeV pp collision data collected by the ATLAS experiment, JHEP **11** (2018) 040 [arXiv:1807.04873] [INSPIRE].
- [89] CMS collaboration, Combination of searches for Higgs boson pair production in proton-proton collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  TeV, Phys. Rev. Lett. **122** (2019) 121803 [arXiv:1811.09689] [INSPIRE].
- [90] ATLAS collaboration, Combination of searches for Higgs boson pairs in pp collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 13$  TeV with the ATLAS detector, Phys. Lett. B 800 (2020) 135103 [arXiv:1906.02025] [INSPIRE].

- [91] LEP WORKING GROUP FOR HIGGS BOSON SEARCHES, ALEPH, DELPHI, L3, OPAL collaboration, Search for the standard model Higgs boson at LEP, Phys. Lett. B 565 (2003) 61 [hep-ex/0306033] [INSPIRE].
- [92] DELPHI collaboration, Search for low mass Higgs bosons produced in Z0 decays, Z. Phys. C 51 (1991) 25 [INSPIRE].
- [93] LHCb collaboration, Differential branching fraction and angular analysis of the  $B^+ \to K^+ \mu^+ \mu^-$  decay, JHEP **02** (2013) 105 [arXiv:1209.4284] [INSPIRE].
- [94] BELLE collaboration, Measurement of the differential branching fraction and forward-backword asymmetry for B → K<sup>(\*)</sup>ℓ<sup>+</sup>ℓ<sup>-</sup>, Phys. Rev. Lett. 103 (2009) 171801
   [arXiv:0904.0770] [INSPIRE].
- [95] L. Lopez-Honorez, T. Schwetz and J. Zupan, Higgs portal, fermionic dark matter, and a standard model like Higgs at 125 GeV, Phys. Lett. B 716 (2012) 179 [arXiv:1203.2064] [INSPIRE].
- [96] J. Ellis, A. Fowlie, L. Marzola and M. Raidal, Statistical analyses of Higgs- and Z-portal dark matter models, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 115014 [arXiv:1711.09912] [INSPIRE].
- [97] Y. Mambrini, G. Arcadi and A. Djouadi, The LHC diphoton resonance and dark matter, Phys. Lett. B 755 (2016) 426 [arXiv:1512.04913] [INSPIRE].
- [98] A. Angelescu and G. Arcadi, Dark matter phenomenology of SM and enlarged Higgs sectors extended with vector like leptons, Eur. Phys. J. C 77 (2017) 456 [arXiv:1611.06186]
   [INSPIRE].
- [99] M. Backovic, A. Mariotti and D. Redigolo, *Di-photon excess illuminates dark matter*, *JHEP* 03 (2016) 157 [arXiv:1512.04917] [INSPIRE].
- [100] A. Falkowski, O. Slone and T. Volansky, Phenomenology of a 750 GeV singlet, JHEP 02 (2016) 152 [arXiv:1512.05777] [INSPIRE].
- [101] F. D'Eramo, J. de Vries and P. Panci, A 750 GeV portal: LHC phenomenology and dark matter candidates, JHEP 05 (2016) 089 [arXiv:1601.01571] [INSPIRE].
- [102] M. Pospelov, A. Ritz and M.B. Voloshin, Secluded WIMP dark matter, Phys. Lett. B 662 (2008) 53 [arXiv:0711.4866] [INSPIRE].
- [103] M. Pospelov and A. Ritz, Astrophysical signatures of secluded dark matter, Phys. Lett. B 671 (2009) 391 [arXiv:0810.1502] [INSPIRE].
- [104] K. Huitu, N. Koivunen, O. Lebedev, S. Mondal and T. Toma, Probing pseudo-Goldstone dark matter at the LHC, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 015009 [arXiv:1812.05952] [INSPIRE].
- [105] C. Arina, E. Del Nobile and P. Panci, Dark matter with pseudoscalar-mediated interactions explains the DAMA signal and the galactic center excess, Phys. Rev. Lett. 114 (2015) 011301 [arXiv:1406.5542] [INSPIRE].
- [106] M. Cirelli, E. Del Nobile and P. Panci, Tools for model-independent bounds in direct dark matter searches, JCAP 10 (2013) 019 [arXiv:1307.5955] [INSPIRE].
- [107] G. Arcadi, M. Lindner, F.S. Queiroz, W. Rodejohann and S. Vogl, Pseudoscalar mediators: a WIMP model at the neutrino floor, JCAP 03 (2018) 042 [arXiv:1711.02110] [INSPIRE].
- [108] N.F. Bell, G. Busoni and I.W. Sanderson, Loop effects in direct detection, JCAP 08 (2018)
   017 [Erratum ibid. 01 (2019) E01] [arXiv:1803.01574] [INSPIRE].

- [109] T. Abe, M. Fujiwara and J. Hisano, Loop corrections to dark matter direct detection in a pseudoscalar mediator dark matter model, JHEP 02 (2019) 028 [arXiv:1810.01039]
   [INSPIRE].
- [110] F. Ertas and F. Kahlhoefer, Loop-induced direct detection signatures from CP-violating scalar mediators, JHEP 06 (2019) 052 [arXiv:1902.11070] [INSPIRE].
- [111] FERMI-LAT collaboration, Searching for dark matter annihilation from Milky Way dwarf spheroidal galaxies with six years of Fermi Large Area Telescope data, Phys. Rev. Lett. 115 (2015) 231301 [arXiv:1503.02641] [INSPIRE].
- [112] FERMI-LAT collaboration, Updated search for spectral lines from Galactic dark matter interactions with pass 8 data from the Fermi Large Area Telescope, Phys. Rev. D 91 (2015) 122002 [arXiv:1506.00013] [INSPIRE].
- [113] ATLAS collaboration, Search for new phenomena in events with at least three photons collected in pp collisions at  $\sqrt{s} = 8$  TeV with the ATLAS detector, Eur. Phys. J. C 76 (2016) 210 [arXiv:1509.05051] [INSPIRE].
- [114] P. Tunney, J.M. No and M. Fairbairn, Probing the pseudoscalar portal to dark matter via  $\overline{bbZ}(\rightarrow \ell\ell) + \not E_T$ : from the LHC to the Galactic Center excess, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 095020 [arXiv:1705.09670] [INSPIRE].